Part 16 Sartwell - Tower (excluding Smith)

NATHANIEL SARTWELL/SAWTELLE

The son of Obadiah and Rachel (Parker) Sartwell, he was born 12 Feb. 1729 in Groton, Massachusetts and died in 1816 in Brattleboro, Vermont.¹. He married Hannah, daughter of John Gunn, who was born in 1737 in Sunderland and died in 1826 in Brattleboro.² There are no birth records for children in Whately, but the grave annotation of his son **Sylvester** says that he was born in Whately in 1757. Crafts wrote that Nathaniel joined in a petition to excuse Canterbury ³ residents from paying school and church taxes to Whately as they were much closer to the church and school in Sunderland. The name is a variation on the more common Sawtelle.

DEACON DAVID SAUNDERS

This man is supposed to have come to Whately from Mason, New Hampshire where he was born about 1791. He was last recorded in Whately in the 1855 state census. David married Amy Wheeler who was born about 1793 in New Hampshire. They had four children:

William, b. 15 April 1814. No supporting records found. **Albert D.**, b. 1816 and d. of a fever, 8 Oct. 1862, In Williamsburg. ⁴ He m. Jane Tileston.

Lucy Stone, b. 1 July 1821, married Asahel SANDERSON, the son of Eli SANDERSON (19) of Whately. Her death record says she was born in Whately and died 18 June 1910 of "causes incident to old age". ⁵

Sarah Wheeler, b. 6 April 1823 and d, 13 Feb. 1919. ⁶ She m. Benjamin Franklin **REED** of Whately.

WILLIAM SCOTT 2

Supposed to be the son of Benjamin of Braintree, Crafts suggests that he was the son of Thomas of Hartford. This researcher found no evidence for either father. William married Hannah, daughter of William **ALLIS** (1). He was involved in the fight at Turners Falls in 1676. They had ten children born at Hatfield:

Josiah, b. 1671 and has his own entry (3)

Richard, b. 1673 in Hatfield and d. 1750 in Sunderland. He m. Elizabeth, daughter of Stephen **BELDEN (3)** of Hatfield.

Wiilliam, b. 1676 in Hatfield and d. 1759 in Sunderland. He m. (1) Mary (mnu) and (2) Elizabeth (mnu).

Hannah, b. 1679 in Hatfield and d. 1711 in Hatfield.

Joseph, b. 1682 and has his own entry (4)

John, b. 1684 and d. in 1692

Mary, born 1687 and is supposed to have died in 1747 in Suffield, Connecticut.

Mehitabel, b. 9 Sept. 1687 and died aged 9 days.

Jonathan, b. 1 Nov. 1688 and d. aged 15 days.

Abigail, b. 1689 and d. in 1741.⁷ She m. Joseph Bingham

¹ Locust Ridge Cemetery, Brattleboro VT # 6482131

² Locust Ridge Cemetery, Brattleboro VT # 6482135

³ The area of Whately north of the intersection of Christian Lane and River Road

⁴ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 420 of 1056

⁵ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 141 of 390

⁶ High Street Cemetery, Haydenville MA @ 70323611

JOSIAH SCOTT 3

The son of William (2) and Hannah (**ALLIS**) Scott, he was born in Hatfield 18 June 1671 and is supposed to have died in 1745. He married Sarah Barrett of Deerfield. She was the daughter of Benjamin Barrett of Deerfield, a soldier in the Indian War under Captain Turner. Josiah owned land and developed a farm in the area called "the Straits", a part of Hatfield that became Whately in 1771. On 5 July 1710, as a resident of Hatfield, he sold land in Deerfield to Samuel Bardwell of Hatfield ⁸ "*which land belonged to my honorable father, Benjamin Barrett*". ⁹ He and Sarah had seven children born in Hatfield. We follow only Josiah (5) who inherited his father's land in the Straits.

JOSEPH SCOTT 4

The son of William (2) and Hannah (**ALLIS**) Scott, he was born at Hatfield on 21 March 1682 and died at an unknown date. He married Lydia Leonard and had ten children born at Hatfield.

Lydia, b. 1708 and is supposed to have died in 1784. No supporting records found.

Martha, b. 1711 and d. 1775 in Athol. She m. Ephraim, son of Jonathan SMITH (3).

Miriam, b. 1713 and is supposed to have died in 1751. She m. Abel, son of Ichabod ALLIS (4) of Hatfield.

Abigail, b. 1715 and d. 1769 in Athol.¹⁰ She m. Aaron, son of Jonathan SMITH (3).

Ebenezer, b. 1716 and is supposed to have died in 1835.

David, b. 1717 and has his won entry (7)

Hepzibah, b. 1719 and is supposed to have died in 1784

Joseph, b. 1722 and has his own entry (8)

Leonard. b. 1726 and d. 1784. She m. Nathan GRAVES (24 1/2) of Hatfield.

Submit, b. 1730 and died in 1771. She m. Elijah, son of Abraham GRAVES (16) of Hatfield.

JOSIAH SCOTT 5

The son of Josiah (3) and Sarah (Barrett) Scott, he was born in Hatfield 29 Nov. 1699. He married Widow Mary Smith on 8 March 1750 in Ware.¹¹ Little is known about him except that he inherited his father's land in Whately.

BENJAMIN SCOTT 6

The son of Josiah (3) and Sarah (Barrett) Scott, he was born at Hatfield 31 May 1708 and died "sudden in bed", 1 Aug. 1792. ¹² He married Jemima Tuttle who was born in 1714 in Connecticut and died of "old age and mortifi" on 13 April 1802. ¹³ They are both buried in East Whately. ¹⁴ Jemima was a descendant of William Tuttle of New Haven. The Tuttle family is infamous for having among their eleven children two insane, two murderers and one adulteress. William and his wife are also the ancestors of the famous minister, Jonathan Edwards and of Aaron Burr.. There is a great deal of online information about the Tuttles. Benjamin and Jemima had five children:

⁷ Windham Center Cemetery, Windham CT # 34260421

⁸ Franklin County Deed Books, Abstracts, Book 1, page 34

⁹ Father-in-Law

¹⁰ Mt. Pleasant Cemetery, Athol MA #204485977

¹¹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Ware BMD, Image 141 of 390

¹² Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 132 of 464

¹³ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 134 of 464

¹⁴ East Whately Cemetery: Benjamin #27107896 and Jemima #27108082

Jemima, b. about 1742 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Jonathan Graves of Sunderland. **Benjamin**, b. 1743 and has his own entry (9)

James, b. ca. 1745 and has his own entry (10)

Theodora, b. and d. at an unknown date. In 1776 she m. Stephen **ORCUTT** of Whately. **Elijah**, b. 1755 and has his own entry (11)

DAVID SCOTT 7

The son of Joseph (4) and Lydia (Leonard) Scott, he was born at Hatfield 18 Aug. 1717 and died 7 April 1812. He wrote his will on 17 March 1789 23 years before he died. He left his wife, Submit, the customary third of his real estate for her lifetime, two cows "forever", one horse to ride "at her pleasure", and all the personal estate that she brought to the marriage. To his sons Phineas and David he gave five shillings and land previously deeded to them. To his sons Abel and Selah, he left his properties on Chestnut Plain (now North Street), ¹⁵ stipulating that Abel was to have the south half and Selah the north. ¹⁶ He married (1) Esther, the daughter of Joseph **BELDEN (6)** of Whately. Esther died supposedly on her 41st birthday, 20 Sept. 1761. There is a Find a Grave record without a known place of burial. Joseph married (2) Submit, the daughter of John Belden of Hatfield. Submit was born in 1732 and died of dropsy 6 July 1809. She was a relative but not a sibling of his first wife. David and Esther had ten children.

Mercy, b. 1740 and d. at an unknown date. Crafts wrote that she m. a Boardman but no supporting records were found.

Lydia, b. 1742 and d. in 1820.¹⁷ She married Lemuel WELLS (9) of Whately.

Rhoda, born 1745 and d. at an unknown date and place. The Rhoda who m. Zebediah Graves was b. about 1724.

Lucy, b. 5 Nov. 1746 and died soon.

David, b. 1748 and has his own entry (12)

Abel, b. 1751 and has his own entry (13)

Selah, b. 1753 and has his own entry (14)

Phineas, b. 1756 and has his own entry (15)

Lucy, b. 1758 and d. 26 Jan. 1827. ¹⁸ She m. Asa **SANDERSON** (10) of Whately. Esther, born 1761 and d. 14 Aug. 1827. ¹⁹ She m. Seth **FRARY** (11) of Whately.

JOSEPH SCOTT 8

The son of Joseph (4) and Lydia (Leonard) Scott, he was born at Hatfield in 1722 and died, in Whately, 4 June 1776 of consumption. ²⁰ He made his will on 29 May 1776, about a week before he died. ²¹ He is buried, or has a cenotaph, in Lanesborough, Massachusetts. ²² He married Margaret, daughter of Joseph **BELDEN (6)** of Whately. Margaret and Esther Belden were sisters. Margaret was born in 1732. Although there is a 1788 death in an internet tree, it is later than the date of her marriage in that same year and thus deserves to be questioned. In 1888 she married (2) Eleazer **FRARY (5)** of Hatfield. Joseph and Margaret had twelve children:

Ebenezer, b. 1750 and has his own entry. (16)

¹⁵ Dufault # 3

¹⁶ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #4128

¹⁷ Sangerfield Cemetery, Sangerfield NY # 65262799

¹⁸ West Whately Cemetery # 29930226

¹⁹ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 30681819

²⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Image 128 of 464

²¹ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Probate Records Vol. 11-12, 1767 - 1777

²² Center Cemetery, Lanesborough, MA # 41142311

Joel, b. 9 Oct. 1752 and has his own entry (17)

Margaret, his twin, b. 9 Oct. 1752 and d. at an unknown date. She married David Blodgett of Amherst.

Joseph, b. 1754 and has his own entry (18)

Gad, b. 1756 and d. of a "nervous fever", 26 Nov. 1779. He was 21 years old and had been married for only two years. He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He m. Persis, daughter of Benjamin **BACON** of Whately and had one child who died in August 1778.

Lucius, b. 1758 and has his own entry (20)

Abraham, b. 1763 and has his own entry (21)

Hepzibah, b. 1764 and d. of consumption, 18 May 1788.²³

Isaac, b. 2 July 1767 and d. 20 Aug. 1802. He was named in his father's will in 1776. He m. Sarah Cutis of Hawley and resided there.

Lydia Leonard, b. 1768 and d. of dysentery, 9 Oct. 1772.²⁴

Submit, b. 1770 and d. of dysentery, 8 Oct. 1772, one day before her sister. ²⁵ Oddly, both Lydia and her sister were named in their father's will, made four years later. ²⁶ **Israel**, b. 1771 and has his own entry (22)

BENJAMIN SCOTT 9

The son of Benjamin (6) and Jemima (Tuttle) Scott, he was born at Whately in 1743 and died 12 Aug. 1821.²⁷ He died intestate and his widow declined to administer the estate.²⁸ The cause of death is not legible, at least to me. He married Abigail, daughter of Joseph **BELDEN (6).** She was the sister of Esther and Margaret Belden, both of whom had also married men named Scott. Abigail died in 1806, aged 72 years having had no children.²⁹ Benjamin married (2) the widow Lois (Blood) Brown of Groton.

JAMES SCOTT, 10

The son of Benjamin (6) and Jemima (Tuttle) Scott, he was born in Whately about 1745 and died 7 Jan. 1777. ³⁰ He married Sarah, maiden name unknown, about whose surname there is controversy on the Internet. If this family is of particular interest to you, be cautious and look thoroughly at the research. They had two children:

Erastus, bp. 1775 and perhaps the 80-year-old man in Hanover, New York in 1850. **Consider**, his twin, b. 6 Sept. 1777, in Hatfield and is supposed to have d. in 1831 in Syracuse, New York. His wife was named Amanda Keith, born 1777 and died in 1823. She is buried in Charlemont ³¹ and his name is on her stone, but he is not buried there.

ELIJAH SCOTT 11

The son of Benjamin (6) and Jemima (Tuttle) Scott, he was born in Whately about 1755 and is supposed to have died in Whately in 1830. He was a Revolutionary War soldier and a participant in Shay's Rebellion. He married Persis, daughter of Benjamin **BACON** of Whately and widow of Gad **SCOTT (19)** of Whately. No death record or gravestone found. Crafts wrote that they had

²³ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 131 of 464

²⁴ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 127 of 464

²⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 127 of 464

²⁶ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Probate Records Vol. 11-12, 1767 - 1777

²⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 140 of 464

²⁸ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991 Case #4126.

²⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 135 of 464

³⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 128 of 464

³¹ Leavitt Cemetery, Charlemont MA #58708105

children who died soon after birth and Whately records record a stillborn child born in March 1779, another in March 1780 and yet a third stillborn in March 1781. If these records are correct, Persis (Bacon) (Scott) Scott, born in Putnam, Connecticut in 1763, had four children before she was 20 years old, all of whom were stillborn or died immediately after birth.

CAPTAIN DAVID SCOTT 12

The son of David (7) and Esther (**BELDEN**) Scott, he was born in Whately 19 Sept. 1748 and died of old age in 1812. ³² He married (1) Esther, daughter of Eleazer **FRARY** (5) of Whately. She was born in 1761 and died in 1789. ³³ David married (2) Sarah, daughter of Eliakim **FIELD** (5) of Hatfield. She was born in 1755 and died sometime after 1797 when she had her last child.

Children of David and Esther:

Justus, b. 20 June 1772 and possibly the man who d. 8 Feb. 1827 and was buried as Justin. ³⁴ He married Lydia, daughter of Elisha **FRARY (8)** of Whately

Daniel, b. 27 July 1774 and d. 8 Dec. 1865. ³⁵ He m. Roxa, daughter of Paul **SMITH (7)** of Whately.

Anna, b. 6 Sept. 1776 and is supposed to have d. 1 May 1832 in Phelps, New York. She m. Aaron Gates.

Charles b. 7 Nov. 1777 in Williamsburg.³⁶ No further records found.

Irene, b. 10 March 1782 in Williamsburg³⁷ and d. at an unknown date. She m. Leonard Cooley. They lived in Michigan and their children were born there.

Olive, b. 31 Nov. 1785 in Williamsburg. ³⁸ She d. after 1860 when she was 75 years old and living with her husband in Brighton, New York. She m. Chauncey Crittenden.

Children of David and Sarah:

Esther, b. 30 May 1791 ³⁹ and d. of "typhoid pneumonia", 7 April 1872. ⁴⁰ She m. Justin **BARDWELL (28)** of Whately.

David, b. 23 Feb. 1793 and has his own entry (37)

Sarah, b. 11 July 1795 and d. of scrofula, in Deerfield, 13 May 1865. ⁴¹ She m. Edward **RUDDOCK** of Whately about 1820.

Sophia, b. 1797 and d. 28 July 1882. ⁴² She m. Spencer BARDWELL (38) of Whately.

LIEUT ABEL SCOTT 13

The son of David (7) and Esther (**BELDEN**) Scott, he was born in Whately 15 April 1751 and died 1 Jan. 1837. ⁴³ He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He served in five campaigns., first marching from Whately the day after the battles in Lexington and Concord. His powder horn, engraved with his name and a battle scene, is in the collection at the Museum of the American Revolution in Philadelphia. Abel built the house at present day 106 North Street. ⁴⁴ He married

³² Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988Whately Church Records, Image 36 of 130

³³ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988 Williamsburg BMD, Image 36 of 1155

³⁴ Old Orleans Cemetery, Phelps NY # 13771930

³⁵ Preston Corners Cemetery, Preston NY # 93636942

³⁶ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Williamsburg BMD. Image 36 of 1155

³⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Williamsburg BMD. Image 36 of 1155

³⁸ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Williamsburg BMD. Image 36 of 1155

³⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Williamsburg BMD. Image 36 of 1155

⁴⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 406 of 464

⁴¹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 304 of 1020

⁴² Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 352 of 1268

⁴³ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 27074992

⁴⁴ Dufault #61

(1) Martha, daughter of David **GRAVES** (22) of Whately. She was born about 1759 and died of consumption, in Whately, on 12 Feb. 1802⁴⁵ Abel married (2) Jerusha, daughter of Benoni **CRAFTS** (9) of Whately. She was born in 1762 and died 15 Dec, 1845.⁴⁶ The six children were born to David and Martha.

Submit, b. 19 Jan. 1783 and d. 11 Feb. 1783.⁴⁷
Submit, b. 24 Jan. 1784 and d. of dropsy, 2 Nov. 1809.⁴⁸
Abel, b. 1788 and has his own entry (28)
Judith, born 1790 and d. of consumption, 13 Dec. 1871.⁴⁹ She m. Oliver DICKINSON (20) of Whately.
Ambrose, b. 1792 and d. in 1828.⁵⁰
Martha, b. 1796 and d. 13 March 1836.⁵¹ She m. Randall GRAVES (63) of Whately.



Abel Scott's Powder Horn

SELAH SCOTT 14

The son of David (7) and Esther (**BELDEN**) Scott, he was born in Whately 19 Nov. 1753 and died 9 Oct. 1826. ⁵² He was a Revolutionary War soldier. Selah built on North Street as did other members of the family. ⁵³ He made his will on 29 April 1825. ⁵⁴ He married Mary, the daughter of Abner **DICKINSON (13)** of Whately. She was born in 1763 and died 27 Sept. 1841 in Hatfield. ⁵⁵ Selah and Mary had six children:

Mary, b. 1784 and d. of dropsy, 7 Sept. 1859. ⁵⁶ She m. Daniel **DICKINSON (27)** of Whately. She is called Polly in her father's will.

Charlotte, b. 1786 and d. in childbed, 25 Oct. 1815. ⁵⁷ She m. Erastus **CRAFTS (32)** of Whately. Selah Scott left him \$1.00 in his will. **Infant**, b. and d. 12 Dec. 1788. ⁵⁸

⁴⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 134 of 464

⁴⁶ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 127219104

⁴⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 34 of 464

⁴⁸ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 136 of 464

⁴⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 405 of 464

⁵⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records., Image 73 of 125

⁵¹ Center Cemetery, Whately MA #31734107

⁵² Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 30681263

⁵³ Dufault #22

⁵⁴ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #4145

⁵⁵ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 30681405

⁵⁶ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 393 of 464

⁵⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 - 1988

Sarah, b. 1791 and d. 27 July 1883 of old age. The death record has incorrect names for her parents. ⁵⁹ She m. Cotton **CRAFTS (31)** of Whately. He was the brother of her sister Charlotte's husband.

Selah, b. 1795 and d. 22 Oct. 1833. ⁶⁰ He did not marry. **Horace**, b. 1790 and has his own entry (30)

PHINEAS SCOTT 15

The son of David (7) and Esther (**BELDEN**) Scott, he was born in Whately 11 March 1756 and died in 1844 in Hawley. ⁶¹ He was a Revolutionary War soldier. In 1820 he made a will leaving the day and month blank and calling himself "of Hawley". ⁶² He married Rhoda, daughter of Thomas **CRAFTS (7)** of Whately. She was born in 1756 and died of old age, in Hawley, in 1846. ⁶³ They had ten children, and they were much associated with the town of Hawley.

Unnamed daughter, d. Feb. 1778, 12 hours old.

Martha, b. 1779 in Whately and d. of "numb palsy", 15 May 1855, in Pittsfield. ⁶⁴ She was called "Patty" in her death record. She m. Thomas Pixley.

Reuben, b. 7 May 1782 in Whately and d. 24 May 1782.

Phineas, b. 1784 and d. 8 Oct. 1809 in Hawley.⁶⁵ He m. Electa Harmon.

Rhoda, b. 1786 and d. of consumption, in Hawley, 6 Feb. 1862.⁶⁶

Asa, b. 1788 and d. 22 Oct. 1820. He m. Clarissa, daughter of Elisha WELLS (10) of Whately. She m. (2) Israel CRAFTS (24) of Whately.

Reuben, b. 1791 and d. of old age, 26 Dec. 1876. ⁶⁷ He m. his brother's widow, Electa (Harmon) Scott.

Miriam, b. 1793 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Samuel Porter.

Calvin, b. 1796 and d. of consumption, 4 Feb. 1868. ⁶⁸ He did not marry.

Luther, b. 1798 and d. 17 Feb. 1885 of old age. ⁶⁹ He married Rebecca Harmon. Rebecca and Electa Harmon were sisters.

EBENEZER SCOTT 16

The son of Joseph (8) and Margaret (**BELDEN**) Scott, he was born. 22 April 1750 and died 11 Oct. 1821. ⁷⁰ He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He married Susanna, daughter of Abraham **PARKER (4)** of Whately. She was born in Whately on 8 Feb, 1754 and died In Hatfield on 15 Aug. 1845. They resided in North Hatfield and had six children.

Lydia, b. 14 June 1782 in Hatfield and d. 9 Dec. 1822 in Charlemont. ⁷¹ She. m. Asa **BROWN** of Whately.

Thaddeus, b. 1785 and has his own entry (27)

⁵⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 417 of 464

⁶⁴ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 47 of 674

⁵⁸ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 131 of 464

⁶⁰ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 127195610

⁶¹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Hawley BMD, Image 83 of 702

⁶² Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #4142

⁶³ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Hawley BMD, Image 592 of 702

⁶⁵ Doane Cemetery, Hawley MA # 28683787

⁶⁶ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 317 of 1056

⁶⁷ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 312 of 1178

⁶⁸ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988 Hawley BMD, Image 676 of 702

⁶⁹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 348 of 1328

⁷⁰ East Whately Cemetery # 27106546

⁷¹ Leavitt Cemetery, Charlemont MA # 58708041

Susan, b. 1788 and d. 30 Oct. 1846 in Charlemont. ⁷² She m. Asa **BROWN**, the widowed husband of her sister Lydia.

Ebenezer, b. 22 July 1792 and d. 8 Aug. 1834 in Cummington. He m. Lucy Putnam.

Sophia, bp in Whately on 7 June 1795. No further records found

Joseph, bp in Whately, 8 Oct. 1797. Perhaps the man with wife, Mary in Russia, Ohio in 1850.

JOEL SCOTT 17

The son of Joseph (8) and Margaret (**BELDEN**) Scott, he was born 9 Oct. 1751 and died in 1835. ⁷³ He married Mary/Molly, daughter of Benjamin **BACON** of Whately. She is supposed to have died in 1821 in Ohio but there is no supporting record. Both Joel and Molly were listed in church records in 1777. ⁷⁴ They had six children:

Joel, bp. 1 Sept. 1776⁷⁵ and d. 7 Jan. 1855 in Benton, New York.

Rufus, bp. 20 April 1777 ⁷⁶ and d. 20 May 1777.

Mollie, bp. 31 May 1778⁷⁷ and d. 15 March 1806 in Painesville, Ohio.

Abigail, bp.24 Sept. 1780⁷⁸ no further records found.

Rufus, bp.10 July 1785⁷⁹ no further records found.

Chester, bp. 24 Oct. 1790⁸⁰ and possibly the man who died 9 Nov. 1868 and is buried in Batavia, New York.⁸¹

JOSEPH SCOTT 18

The son of Joseph (8) and Margaret (**BELDEN**) Scott, he was born in Hatfield in 1754 and died of diabetes, 26 Aug. 1798. ⁸² Although his death record says that he died in Whately, he is apparently buried in Lanesborough, Massachusetts. ⁸³ He married Mary Blood and had seven children. Mary died 8 May 1848 in Lanesborough,

Alinda, b. in 1785 and d. 16 Dec. 1788.⁸⁴ She was four years old. No cause of death in the record.

Anna, b. in 1787 and d. soon. No supporting records.

Consider, b. in 1789 and is supposed to have d. unmarried in Virginia, in 1813. In the entry for Consider's brother Larned, Crafts says that he and his brothers were "tinners" and "often sent out two horse loads". It was on one of these trips that Consider died.

Charles, b. 1791 and d. 29 Jan. 1836.⁸⁵ Crafts wrote that he moved to Enfield and m. Ruth Wells, daughter of Elisha of Hawley.

Larned, b. 1794 and d. 1 April 1873. ⁸⁶ He was a marble dealer and stone cutter and died in Brooklyn New York of old age. He lived in Lanesborough and m. Fanny, daughter of Elihu Dickinson of Amherst. They had ten children.

⁷² Leavitt Cemetery, Charlemont MA # 136698660

⁷³ East Swanton Cemetery, Swanton OH # 43700474

⁷⁴ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records., Image 41 of 130

⁷⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records., Image 50 of 66

⁷⁶ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records., Image 50 of 66

⁷⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records., Image 50 of 66

⁷⁸ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records., Image 51 of 66

⁷⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records., Image 53 of 66

⁸⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records., Image 56 of 66

⁸¹ Daws Corners Cemetery, Batavia NY #116128194

⁸² Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 133 of 464

⁸³ Center Cemetery, Lanesborough MA #41142368

⁸⁴ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 131 of 464

⁸⁵ Quabbin Park Cemetery, Ware MA #132078746

Andrew, b. 1796 and d. 7 June 1828. No supporting records found. He m. Sarah Nash of Hadley. **Belinda**, b. 1799 and is supposed to have d. in 1833 in Westminster, Vermont. No Vermont death record was found but Joel Kellogg was enumerated in Westminster in 1830. Although Crafts called her Melinda, the marriage record in Whately is Belinda.⁸⁷ She m. Joel **KELLOGG**.

LUCIUS SCOTT 20

The son of Joseph (8) and Margaret (**BELDEN**) Scott, he was born in 1758 and died in 1804.⁸⁸ He married (1) Dorothy, the daughter of Samuel **CARLEY** of Whately. Three of their children were baptized on one day in Whately; 24 Feb. 1793.⁸⁹ Dorothy married (2) James Babcock. She was born in 1769 and died in 1814.⁹⁰ The name on the stone was Dorothy Scott.

Jason, bp. in Whately and is supposed to have died in 1878 in Trenton, Wisconsin. **Lois** and **Content** are named in the same baptism record, but no other records were found.

ABRAHAM SCOTT 21

The son of Joseph (8) and Margaret (**BELDEN**) Scott, he was born in 1763 and died of consumption, 14 June 1803. ⁹¹ Abraham was a participant in Shay's Rebellion. He married Elizabeth, daughter of Philip **SMITH (6)** of Whately. She was born in 1768 and died in Deerfield, 21 April 1844, less than two months after her second husband. ⁹² In 1809 she married (2) Abijah, son of Samuel **HARDING** who died on 2 March 1844. Abraham and Elizabeth had two children:

Content, b. 22 Jan. 1789 93 and d. after 1870 when she was living with her husband in Brownhelm, Ohio. She m. Charles Blodgett of Wilmington, Vermont. **Aretas**, b. 1794 and has his own entry (32 $\frac{1}{2}$)

ISRAEL SCOTT 22

The son of Joseph (8) and Margaret (**BELDEN**) Scott, he was born in 1771 and died 2 March 1842. ⁹⁴ He married (1) Alice Sampson who died 23 Nov. 1795 "in the 25th year of her age". ⁹⁵ She died in childbirth. Israel married (2) Hannah Cowles of Amherst. She was born in 1772 and died 20 April 1827. ⁹⁶

Child of Israel and Alice:

Alice, b. 23 Nov. 1795 and d. perhaps in Wisconsin, the state to where Crafts wrote that she and her husband moved shortly after her marriage. She m. Horace **SMITH (33)** of Whately, who was also b. in 1795 and is perhaps the man enumerated in Troy, Wisconsin in 1850 with a wife named Rebecca. Lots of "perhaps" here.

Children of Israel and Hannah:

⁸⁶ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 68 of 1196

⁸⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 119 of 464

⁸⁸ Poolville Cemetery, Poolville NY # 46211807

⁸⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records, Image 56 of 66

⁹⁰ Poolville Cemetery, Poolville NY # 46211829

⁹¹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 135 of 464

⁹² Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Deerfield VR Transcripts, Image 281 of 322

⁹³ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Deerfield VR Transcripts, Image 281 of 322

⁹⁴ North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA # 41633964

⁹⁵ Quabbin Park Cemetery, Ware MA # 132078754

⁹⁶ North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA # 41634107

Clarissa, b. 1797 and d. 16 April 1880 in Wisconsin.. ⁹⁷ She m. Sprowell Dean Rufus, b. 1800 and d. 16 Aug. 1855. ⁹⁸ He m. (1) Martha Dickinson and (2) Dorcas Whitman Hapgood. They lived in North Hadley. Hannah, b. 1803 and d. 26 Jan. 1874. ⁹⁹ She m. Andrew Lamson. Aaron, b. 14 Feb. 1806 and d. 29 Aug. 1810. ¹⁰⁰ Irene, b. 10 Sept. 1808 and d. 17 Nov. 1810. ¹⁰¹ Irene, b. 1812 and d. in 1890. ¹⁰² She m. Isaiah Washburn Hibbard.

ANDREW SCOTT 25

The son of Joseph (18) and Mary (Blood) Scott, he was born in Whately on 25 Sept. 1796 and died 7 June 1828. He married Sarah Nash of Hadley who was born in March 1794 and died in Jan 1847 in Cleveland, Ohio. ¹⁰³ Andrew and Sarah had two children:

Infant, b. and d. 9 Jan. 1824. ¹⁰⁴ No cause given in the record. **Sedgewick**, b. 6 Feb. 1825. No supporting records found.

THADDEUS SCOTT 27

The son of Ebenezer (16) and Susannah (**PARKER**) Scott, he was born in Hatfield on 14 June 1785 and died 11 Aug. 1836. He married Rachel, daughter of James Doty of Leverett. She was born in 1788 and died after 1870 when she was living with a son James in Montague. Thaddeus and Rachel had seven children:

Gad, b. 17 Sept. 1812 and d. 16 Nov. 1887 in Dubuque Iowa. He m. (1) Caroline Smith and (2) Lucy Reed.

James, b. in 1814 and d. in 1881. ¹⁰⁵

Elizabeth, no supporting records found.

Caroline, b. 16 Aug. 1819 and d. 22 June 1898, in Hatfield, of paralysis. ¹⁰⁶ She m. Edwin Harris. **Almira**, b. and d. of heart and lung disease, 17 Aug. 1887 in Holyoke. She left a detailed will naming her children. ¹⁰⁷She m. Samuel Browning.

Alpheus, b. 14 Oct. 1824 and d. at an unknown date. He is perhaps the man who married Julia Russell in Vermont and removed to Iowa. He joined an Iowa Cavalry Regiment on the Union side of the Civil War.

Lebbeus, (his twin) b. 14 Oct. 1824 and d. 7 Aug. 1898 in Pittsfield. Cause of death was senile gangrene of right foot." ¹⁰⁸

ABEL SCOTT 28

The son of Lieut. Abel (13) and Martha (**GRAVES**) Scott, he was born in Whately 5 Nov. 1788 and died in Whately of delirium tremens, 10 Sept. 1841.¹⁰⁹ He married Parisates, daughter of

⁹⁷ Evergreen Cemetery, Troy Center WI # 110829351

⁹⁸ North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA # 43227300

⁹⁹ North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA # 87119726

¹⁰⁰ East Whately Cemetery # 127281038

¹⁰¹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 399 of 464

¹⁰² Pleasant Grove Cemetery, McGregor IA # 144721011

¹⁰³ Erie Street Cemetery, Cleveland OH #118788925

¹⁰⁴ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records, Image 72 of 125

¹⁰⁵ Bradstreet Cemetery, Hatfield MA 127318112

¹⁰⁶ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 800 of 2306

¹⁰⁷ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #15491

¹⁰⁸ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 138 of 2306

¹⁰⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 205 of 464

Abijah **HARDING** of Deerfield but records, including her gravestone record, are often in the name Maria. She was born in 1798 and died of enteritis, in Whately, 26 Feb. 1873. ¹¹⁰ Abel and Maria had two children:

Adaline, b. 4 Dec. 1825 and d. of apoplexy, 4 June 1896.¹¹¹ She m. Noah **DICKINSON (37)** of Whately.

Ambrose, b. 1828 and has his own entry (31)

HORACE SCOTT 30

The son of Selah (14) and Mary (**DICKINSON**) Scott, he was born at Whately 30 June 1799 and died of erysipelas 8 Jan. 1865. He married Matilda, daughter of Israel **GRAVES (25)** of Whately. She was born in 1796 and died of old age, 17 June 1877 in Greenwich. ¹¹² Horace and his son Luther were both declared insolvent on 5 Dec. 1854. Josiah Allis was appointed as assignee to take over their "joint and separate estate both real and personal". ¹¹³ Horace and Matilda had five children:

Charlotte, b. 1820 and d. of consumption, 3 Sept. 1858, in Whately. ¹¹⁴ She m. Bernard Hastings. **Luther**, b. 1824 and has his own entry (32)

Martha, b. 1826 and d. of consumption, in Deerfield, 13 May 1867. ¹¹⁵ She m. David Trowbridge Smith

Harrison, b. 1828 and has his own entry (33)

Mary Ann, b. 1833 and d. of "dropsy of heart", 8 Feb. 1884, in Westminster, Vermont. ¹¹⁶ She m. George **WOODS (4)** of Whately.

AMBROSE SCOTT 31

The son of Abel (28) and Parisetes (**HARDING**) Scott, he was born at Whately 10 Dec. 1828 and died of pneumonia, 8 March 1895. ¹¹⁷ He registered for the Civil War draft in Whately but there is no evidence that he served. ¹¹⁸He died intestate but a probate record named his only two living children, and Lewis. ¹¹⁹ He married Martha Ann, daughter of Orrin **DICKINSON** (25) of Whately. She was born in 1842 and died of consumption, 14 April 1882. ¹²⁰ In 1871 Ambrose was included on a list of Whately residents who kept a dog. Ambrose and Martha had six children:

Frank Orrin, b. 1862 and has his own entry (35)
Martha Maria, b. 9 Feb. 1866 and d. of "fitts", 3 March 1866. ¹²¹
Mary Amanda, her twin, b. 9 Feb. 1866 and d., also of fitts, 10 March 1866. ¹²²
Fred Lyman, b. 3 May 1867 and d. of diabetes, 25 Oct. 1874. ¹²³

¹¹⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 407 of 464 ¹¹¹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 432 of 464

¹¹²Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 - 1915, Image 384 of 1114

¹¹³ Whately Historical Society #2018.400.100

¹¹⁴ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 392 of 464

¹¹⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Image 255 of 923

¹¹⁶ Vermont Vital Records, 1720 – 1908, Image 728 of 4311

¹¹⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 431 of 464

¹¹⁸ U.S. Civil War Draft Registration Records, 1863 – 1865, Image 480 of 683

¹¹⁹ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #11485

¹²⁰ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 352 of 1268

¹²¹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 400 of 464

¹²² Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 400 of 464

¹²³ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 408 of 464

Adaline Amanda, b. 24 March 1869¹²⁴ and d. of diabetes, 11 Nov. 1871.¹²⁵ There is also a birth record for her with the date 26.Feb. 1869.¹²⁶ It is indexed as Celestine Amanda but has been clearly written over to read Adeline Amanda.

Lewis Anson, b. 1874 and has his own entry (36)

LUTHER GRAVES SCOTT 32

The son of Horace (30) and Matilda (**GRAVES**) Scott, he was born in Whately 5 July 1824 and died of Bright's Disease, 29 May 1897.¹²⁷ He married Mary Isabel Kentfield who was born in 1838 and died at an unknown date but after 1920 when she was living with her daughter, Anna Atkins, in Whately. Crafts called her "of Conway" but records associate her with Montague. Luther and Mary had four children:

Charlotte E. b. 14 Feb.1859 and d. of heart disease, March 1860. ¹²⁸

Sarah May, b. 1861 and d. in 1928 in Ludlow. ¹²⁹ She m. (1) Charles Powers of Greenwich in 1880 and (2) Alexander Fobara in 1908.

Anna Eliza, b. 1865 and d. 14 Feb. 1936. ¹³⁰ She m. (1) Arthur **ATKINS (15)** of Whately and (2) Henry Shippee of Ashfield..

Carrie Isabel, b. 12 Sept. 1871 and d. of pneumonia, in Prescott, 25 March 1872.¹³¹

ARETAS SCOTT 32 ¹/₂

The son of Abraham (21) and Elizabeth (**SMITH**) Scott, he was born in Whately 16 Aug. 1794 and died in 17 Feb. 1849 in Hatfield. ¹³² Cause of death is unclear on record. He left a will made on 27 April 1848 leaving provision for his "beloved wife" with no name included. ¹³³ He married Nancy, daughter of Asa **SANDERSON (10).** She was born in 1799 and died 6 April 1860 of rheumatism. ¹³⁴ Aretas and Nancy had thirteen children:

Mortimer, b. 1817 and d. 6 Dec. 1818. 135

Artemas, b. 18 Nov. 1818 and d. of consumption, 22 Feb. 1855, in Hatfield. ¹³⁶ He m. Susan Morton, not a Whately Morton.

Alma, b. 30 Nov. 1822 and d. of anemia, 7 May 1892.¹³⁷ She married Franklin Field of Sunderland.

Abraham, b. 1825 and is supposed to have d. 17 Feb. 1831. No death record found.

Minerva, b. 1828 and d. of diabetes, 26 Dec. 1842, in Hatfield. ¹³⁸

Lucy, b. 1829 and d. of dropsy, in Montague, 25 Aug. 1874. ¹³⁹ She m. James Scott, son of Thaddeus **SCOTT (27)** of Whately and Hatfield.

¹²⁴ *Massachusetts Birth Records*, *1841 – 1915*, Image 358 of 1157

¹²⁵ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 329 of 1068

¹²⁶ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 295 of 464

¹²⁷ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 660 of 2241

¹²⁸ U.S. Federal Census Mortality Schedules, 1850 – 1885, Image 6 of 19

¹²⁹ Massachusetts Death Index, 1901 – 1980, Image 127 of 562

¹³⁰ West Whately Cemetery #210888240

¹³¹ *Massachusetts Death Records*, *1841 – 1915*, Image 464 of 1214

¹³² *Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915*, Image 438 of 662

¹³³ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Probate Records Vol. 47, 1848 - 1850

¹³⁴ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 371 of 980

¹³⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 139 of 464

¹³⁶ *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 269 of 674

¹³⁷ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 516 of 1949

¹³⁸ *Massachusetts Death Records*, *1841 – 1915*, Image 380 of 562

¹³⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Montague BMD, Image 468 of 518

Martha, b. 1827 and d. of uremia, in Springfield, 19 Jan. 1910. ¹⁴⁰ She m. George **GRAVES** (104) of Whately.

Maria, b. 15 March 1829 and d. 25 March 1921.¹⁴¹ She m. Alvin N. **CLAGHORN** of Whately. **Minerva**, her twin, b. 15 March 1829 and d. of diabetes, in Hatfield, 26 Dec. 1842.¹⁴² She was 14 years old.

Sophia, b. 11 March 1831 and d. of "paresis and exhaustion", 6 May 1909, in Easthampton. ¹⁴³ She m. George Bliss.

Nancy, born 1834 and died of acute appendicitis, in Greenfield, 28 April 1911.¹⁴⁴ She married Horatio Rockwood.

Charles, b. 1837 and d. in 1916. ¹⁴⁵ He m. Maria Thompson and lived in Springfield where their five children were born.

Edward, b. 1839 and has his own entry (34)

Mary, b. 1841 and d. in 1922. ¹⁴⁶She m. Henry Batchelor.

HARRISON SCOTT 33

The son of Horace (30) and Matilda (**GRAVES**) Scott, he was born 6 July 1828 and died at Port Hudson, Louisiana, 10 July 1863. He was a soldier in the Civil War. He married Mary, daughter of Samuel **LAMB** of Whately. In 1866 she married (2) Charles A. Macomber. Macomber was also a soldier and also died in the Civil War. In 1874 she married (3) George Hastings.¹⁴⁷ She died age 74 in Everett, Washington. Harrison and Mary had two children:

Ida Maria, b. 1857 and d. of consumption, in Leyden, 11 Feb. 1877.¹⁴⁸ **Harry Duane**, b. 1859 and d. 29 August 1951 in Everett, Washington.¹⁴⁹

EDWARD SCOTT 34

The son of Aretus, (32 ¹/₂) and Nancy (**SANDERSON**) Scott, he was born in Hatfield 3 June 1839 and died of paralysis, 25 Aug. 1893. ¹⁵⁰ He registered for the Civil War draft in Whately but there is no evidence that he served. ¹⁵¹ He married Mary Jane, daughter of John **SANDERSON** (28) of Whately. She was born in 1860 and died on 27 Jan 1930, in the Rockingham Hospital, Charlestown, New Hampshire. The cause was "advanced age and shock from fall". ¹⁵² She had the fall three weeks earlier on 5 Jan. Edward and Mary Jane had four children:

Hubert Bachelor, b. 1863 and has his own entry (38)

Lucy Diana, b. 26 Jan. 1865 and d. of a fever, in Hatfield, 18 Feb. 1867. ¹⁵³ Edward Rockwood, b. 1867 and d. after 1950 when he was widowed and living in Duval, Florida with his daughter Lucy. He m. Ethel May Blossom of Pennsylvania. Infant, b. 2 July 1876. No supporting records found.

¹⁴⁰ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 113 of 1740

¹⁴¹ East Deerfield Cemetery, Deerfield MA # 84832232

¹⁴² Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 380 of 562

¹⁴³ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 44 of 119

¹⁴⁴ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 49 of 184

¹⁴⁵ Wildwood Cemetery, Amherst MA # 127610968

¹⁴⁶ Main Street Cemetery, Hatfield MA #127179666

¹⁴⁷ Descendants of Eleazer Flagg, p. 107

¹⁴⁸ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 308 of 1114

¹⁴⁹ Washington Death Records, 1883 – 1960, text only

¹⁵⁰ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 586 of 2114

¹⁵¹ U.S. Civil War Draft Registration Records, 1863 – 1865, Image 480 of 683

¹⁵² Vermont Death Records, 1909 – 2008, Image 16821 of 25112

¹⁵³ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 332 of 923

FRANK ORRIN SCOTT 35

The son of Ambrose (31) and Martha Ann (**DICKINSON**) Scott, he was born in Whately 15 Feb. 1862 and died in 1936.¹⁵⁴ He married Charlotte Fidelia **WILLIAMS** who was born in 1869 and died in 1944.¹⁵⁵ Charlotte was the daughter of Henry Lewis and Jane (Torrey) Williams and the sister of Lilly Williams Truesdale. Jane Torrey Williams was the "Mrs. Williams" who kept house for George and Jack Crafts in 1888 – 1890. With her in Whately was her daughter Lilla. Lilla married Albert Truesdale, was soon widowed and in 1930, 1940, and 1950 was back living in the house at 79 North Street. Jane was widowed in 1883 when Henry died of "cancer of the stomach and bowels" in Westhampton.¹⁵⁶ He is buried in the Center Cemetery in Whately. Frank and "Lottie" had ten children:

Martha Louisa, b. 1887 and d. 5 Nov. 1974. ¹⁵⁷ She m. the "hired man," Henry **MOREY** of Erving and lived in Whately. An item in the newspaper in May 1905 reported their elopement to Vermont, their marriage and their reception upon their return by her angry father. ¹⁵⁸ Martha and Henry adopted Roger **POWLING**, the son of her sister Ella and changed his name from Roger Robert Powling to Roger Elton Morey. Roger was born in Whately on 19 June 1915. ¹⁵⁹ Henry was born 21 Sept. 1879 and died at an unknown date and place.

Leon Ambrose, b. 1889 and d. in 1974 in Greenfield.¹⁶⁰

Cora Fidelia, b. 1891 and d. 13 April 1972.¹⁶¹ She m. Horatio POWLING.

George Lewis, b. 1892 and d. 29 Jan. 1981 in Greenfield. ¹⁶² He did not marry.

Ruby Alma, b. 18 July 1894 and d. of cholera infantum, 24 Sept. 1894.¹⁶³

Ella Adaline, b. 1895 and d. in the Grace Cottage Hospital in Townshend, Vermont, 15 July 1981, from complications of cancer. ¹⁶⁴ She had an illegitimate son, Cyrill, in 1913 and he died of "indigestion" 14 June 1913. ¹⁶⁵ In 1914 she m. Robert Leslie **POWLING**. Horatio and Robert Powling were half-brothers.

Unnamed daughter, stillborn 28 Nov. 1897¹⁶⁶

Frank Lyndon, b. 13 Feb. 1899 and has his own entry (40)

Alta, b. 17 April 1902 and d. in Jan. 1987. ¹⁶⁷She m. Elwyn D. Clark.

Myrtle, b. 9 Dec. 1907 and d. after 1940 when she was living with her husband in Dover-

Foxcroft, Maine. She m. Louis D. Beane

Edna, b. 28 April 1911 and d. in April 1984. ¹⁶⁸ She m. Elmer Oliver from whom she was divorced and m. (2) William **DEAN**. **Bertha**, daughter of Elmer and Edna, was b. 8 Nov. 1928 and d. 2000 ¹⁶⁹ Bertha m. Floyd P. **BELDER**. Two of their sons, Ronald and Brian Belder, live in Whately and have the only dairy farm left in town as of 2019.

¹⁵⁴ Whately Town Report 1936, Deaths Registered in Whately

¹⁵⁵ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 127268760

¹⁵⁶ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Westhampton BMD, Image 236 of 242

¹⁵⁷ Massachusetts Death Index, 1970 – 2003, text only

¹⁵⁸ Boston Herald Sun. May 7, 1905.

¹⁵⁹ Massachusetts Birth Records, 1840 – 1915. Image 1 of 2

¹⁶⁰ Center Cemetery, Whately MA #181097886

¹⁶¹ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 160045783

¹⁶² Center Cemetery, Whately MA #181097950

¹⁶³ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 138 of 464

¹⁶⁴ Vermont Vital Records, 1908 -2008, Image 174 of 366

¹⁶⁵ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 5 of 18

¹⁶⁶ Massachusetts Birth Records, 1840 – 1915, Image 1104 of 2515

¹⁶⁷ Center Cemetery, Whately MA #181096925

¹⁶⁸ U.S. Social Security Death Index, 1935 – 2014, text only

¹⁶⁹ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 181277955

LEWIS ANSON SCOTT 36

The son of Ambrose (31) and Martha Ann (**DICKINSON**) Scott, he was born at Whately 9 March 1874 and died of appendicitis, 28 Oct. 1905, in Detroit, Michigan. ¹⁷⁰ He married Alice Barrell and resided in Whately. She was born about 1879 in New Jersey and died d 6 March 1947. ¹⁷¹ She is buried with her second husband in the Center cemetery. She married (2) Henry **JOHNSON**, in Whately, April 1906. The Whately Historical Society is in possession of guardianship papers and land records for this family. Lewis and Alice had two children:

Nellie Barrell, b. 22 Feb. 1899 and d. after 1940 when she was living with her husband and children in German, Ohio. She m. Philip Rust.

Alice Celia, b. 10 Oct. 1901 and d. 2 Nov. 1986. ¹⁷² She m. Charles ROSS of Whately.

DAVID SCOTT 37

The son of David (12) and Esther (**FRARY**) Scott, he was born 23 Feb. 1793 and died of typhoid fever, in Williamsburg, 17 Sept. 1848. ¹⁷³ He married Experience, daughter of Nathan **AMES** of Whately. She was born about 1795 and died in 1857. She wrote her will on 27 Oct. 1856 "*while I have strength and capacity to do so*". ¹⁷⁴ David and Experience resided in Williamsburg and had nine children born there.

Minerva, b. 23 April 1817, d. 25 April 1817. 175

Unnamed twin, b. and d. 23 April 1817. ¹⁷⁶

Christina, b. 6 Jan. 1819¹⁷⁷ and d. of consumption, in Whately, 8 Sept. 1848.¹⁷⁸ She m. Erastus Smith **MUNSON** (18) of Whately.

Lyman, b. 2 April 1820 and d. of consumption, in Williamsburg, 10 March 1851.¹⁷⁹ He did not marry.

Minerva, b. 6 Dec. 1821 and d. of apoplexy, 28 Feb. 1897, in Whately. ¹⁸⁰ She m. her sister Christina's widower, Erastus Smith **MUNSON** (18) of Whately.

John Field, b. 20 June 1824 and d. of pneumonia, 12 Feb. 1907, in Williamsburg. ¹⁸¹ He did not marry.

Justin, b. 26 Aug. 1826, and d. at an unknown date. In 1853 he m. (1) Helen Smith in Amherst. Her parents were not named in the marriage record but it is interesting to note that Justin and Helen were married by Edward Dickinson, Justice of the Peace. Edward Dickinson was the father of Emily Dickinson, the poet. Helen died in childbirth on 10 Feb. 1855. ¹⁸² Their daughter, Effie, survived. In 1858 Justin m. (2) Lucinda Wallace of Sharon, Vermont.

Sarah, b. 28 Oct. 1830 and d. 21 Jan. 1892. ¹⁸³ She m. Charles Rice 25 April 1850.

David, b. 23 Aug. 1832 and has his own entry (39)

¹⁷⁰ Michigan Death Records, 1867 – 1950, Image 2361 of 3316

¹⁷¹ Town of Whately Annual Report for 1947

¹⁷² Center Cemetery, Whately MA #181034366

¹⁷³ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 450 of 662

¹⁷⁴ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Probate Records Vol. 51-53, 1854-1857

¹⁷⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Williamsburg BMD, Image 103 of 1155

¹⁷⁶ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Williamsburg BMD, Image 103 of 1155

¹⁷⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Williamsburg BMD, Image 103 of 1155

¹⁷⁸ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 177 of 464

¹⁷⁹ *Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915*, Image 256 of 616

¹⁸⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 433 of 464

¹⁸¹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 9 of 27

¹⁸² Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 282 of 674

¹⁸³ Collinsville Cemetery, Collinsville CT #122415127

HUBERT BACHELOR SCOTT 38

The son of Edward (34) and Mary Jane (**SANDERSON**) Scott, he was born in Whately 25 Aug 1863 and died of a cerebral hemorrhage, 5 Sept. 1935 in the Rockingham Hospital, Charlestown, New Hampshire. ¹⁸⁴ He married Anna, daughter of David **SCOTT** (**39**) of Whately. She died in of heart disease, age 21, on 23 Oct. 1890 ¹⁸⁵ In 1893 he married (2) Charlena Bemis of Chester. In 1899 Charlena was granted a divorce on the grounds of cruel and abusive treatment and nonsupport. Hubert was listed as divorced on his death certificate. He apparently had no children with either wife. In 1920 he and his mother were living in Sullivan, New Hampshire.

DAVID SCOTT 39

The son of David (37) and Experience (**AMES**) Scott, he was born in Williamsburg 28 Aug. 1832 and died 15 Feb. 1875, in Whately, of diphtheria. ¹⁸⁶ With his brother, John Field Scott, he purchased sixty acres of land in West Whately. ¹⁸⁷ He married Fanny, daughter of Spencer **BARDWELL (38)** of Whately. She was born in 1833 and died of Bright's Disease on 2 Oct. 1880 in Whately. ¹⁸⁸ David and Fanny had four children:

Idalette, b. 1860 and d. 19 April 1905, in Williamsburg, of cardiac dilatation. ¹⁸⁹ She m. Levi Longley. Crafts mistakenly recorded her husband as Herbert Longley.

Anna, b. 1867 and d. of heart disease, 23 Oct. 1890. ¹⁹⁰ She m. Hubert **SCOTT (38)** of Whately. **John**, b. 16 Jan. 1870 and d. 19 Aug. 1871. ¹⁹¹

Ella Sophia, b. 1872 and d. of diphtheria, 21 Feb. 1875, just six days after her father died of the same disease. ¹⁹²

FRANK LYNDON SCOTT (40)

The son of Frank Orrin Scott (35) and Charlotte (Williams) Scott, he was born in 1899 and died in May 1974 in Whately. ¹⁹³ He married May Louise Lewis of Bernardston. May was born in Putney Vermont n 27 August 1907 and died in Whately on 15 June 1991. Frank and May had two children:

Lyndon Lewis, b. 4 July 1932 and has his own entry (41) Carol Alice, b. 22 Sept. 1937. She m. Richard H. Giering

LYNDON LEWIS SCOTT 41

The son of Frank Lyndon (40) and Mary Louise (Lewis) Scott, he was born 4 July 1932 and died 14 September 2020. He married Frances Skarzynski of Deerfield. They had three children:

David Lewis, b. 17 Aug. 1952 and d. 5 Oct. 2011.¹⁹⁴ **Donald Michael**, b. 1955 and has his own entry. (42)

¹⁸⁴ Vermont Death Records. 1909 – 2008, Image 17879

¹⁸⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 424 of 464

 ¹⁸⁶ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 409 of 464
 ¹⁸⁷ See Robert Adkins House – no Dufault #

¹⁸⁸ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 347 of 464

¹⁸⁹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 10 of 42

¹⁹⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 347 of 464

¹⁹¹ West Whately Cemetery # 29935609

¹⁹² Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 352 of 1251

¹⁹³ Massachusetts Death Index, 1901 – 1980, Image 556 of 694

¹⁹⁴ David. L. Scott Gravesite, Whately MA #104165891

Lynn Marie, b. 1958. She m. Randy **SIBLEY**. Their son Christopher was born on 13 Oct. 1979 in Texas and died 25 Sept. 2019 in Athol. Lynn Scott Sibley was Whately Town Clerk for many years.

DONALD MICHAEL SCOTT 42

The son of Lyndon (41) and Frances (Skaezynski) Scott, he was born in 1955. He married Judy Lewandoski of South Deerfield. They had two children:

Derek Walter, b. in 1983 **Sarah Jane**, b. in 1986. She m. Paul **BORDUA**.



Old Harvard Medical School

JAMES DWIGHT SEYMOUR

The son of Levi and Lucy (Clark) Seymour, he was born 22 Sept. 1850 in Greenfield, and died at the Brattleboro Retreat, 10 Sept. 1906.¹⁹⁵ He was a physician who graduated from Harvard Medical School. He married Anna Ward of Worthington. She was born on 26 July 1850 and died 6 April 1916.¹⁹⁶ They lived in Whately in 1880 and 1900. No children. Dr. Seymour is buried with his wife in Whately.

CHARLES SEYMOUR

The son of Charles and Elizabeth (Spencer) Seymour, he was born 4 April 1817 in Hartford and died 11 June 1893 in East Hartford. ¹⁹⁷ He was a clergyman and lived in Whately only briefly but some of his children were born in town. He married Henrietta Boardman who was born 4 June 1822 and died on 23 Oct. 1889. ¹⁹⁸ Crafts wrote that they had ten children but only five were found.

Hermann Frank, b. 3 Feb. 1850 in Connecticut and d. 1 March 1867. ¹⁹⁹
Sarah, b. 20 June 1847 in Connecticut and d. 28 Feb. 1900. ²⁰⁰ She m. Arthur Morton.
Kate, b. 23 Aug. 1854 in Whately and d. in 1944. ²⁰¹ She m. LeRoy Wood.
Fannie, b. 16 Feb. 1856 and d. 12 Aug, 1856, in Whately. Cause of death unknown. Looks like Henry in the death record and age is given as one month, 5 days.
Alfred, b. 27 March 1859 in Whately and d. 29 Sept. 1943 in Brooklyn, Connecticut

¹⁹⁵ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 9 of 16.

¹⁹⁶ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 127268888

¹⁹⁷ Old North Cemetery, Hartford CT # 150707813

¹⁹⁸ Old North Cemetery, Hartford CT # 130681047

¹⁹⁹ Old North Cemetery, Hartford CT # 150708099

²⁰⁰ South Brooklyn Cemetery, Brooklyn CT #116291940

²⁰¹ Westfield Cemetery, Danielson CT #196672672

OLIVER SHATTUCK

Shattuck is not included in the genealogical section of Crafts, but he is mentioned in connections with other Whately residents at other places in his book. He apparently lived in the Mill River section of Deerfield where the boundary between Whately and Deerfield was fluid until firmly established in 1810. The son of Samuel and Sarah (Clesson) Shattuck, he was born in 1751 in Deerfield and died in 1797 in Hawley. The records that tie him to Whately are few: he was listed in church records in March of 1776 and two of his children are buried in the Center Cemetery in Whately. They are **Lucy**, who died on 28 Aug. 1770 and **Amile** who died on 27 August 1776. After that his many children were born in Hawley. There are no land records in Whately.

CHARLES SHEPARD/SHEPHERD

The son of Gardner and Sarah (Merrifield) Shepard, he was born in Feb 1838 in Alstead, New Hampshire. He died in Whately in Feb. 1903 and is buried in the East Whately Cemetery. In 1888 he purchased a house on River Road and in 1900, although he himself owned the house, he was enumerated as a boarder in the home of Herbert Ford. In 1899 he made a codicil to his will leaving his Whately property to Herbert Ford with the proviso that Ford pay \$300 to each of Shepard's six nieces and nephews. With his grave record is an annotation as follows: In an 1895 work chronicling prominent persons of Franklin County, Charles Shepard is referred to as Dr. Charles Shepard, a 'clairvoyant physician'. In the 19th century, the term clairvoyant was widely used in a medical context. While some of these doctors were legitimate and extremely skilled, the term 'clairvoyant physician' was generally used to describe practitioners of Spiritualism. Said of Dr. Shepard, "To him modern Spiritualism is a fact; and he not only does not hesitate to proclaim his sincere belief in the mysterious power of which he is a living exponent, but always defends and explains it whenever an opportunity presents itself for him to do so." A newspaper item written at the time of his death read for about a year Dr. Shepard had not been well, and had been obliged to give up the greater part of his practice. He was a man of great self forgetfulness and in his zeal to do for others used up his much needed strength, so that when disease attacked him he had no reserve strength upon which to call. Doctor Shepard will be missed by a large circle of friends to whom he had greatly endeared himself.²⁰² Charles Shepard did not marry.

WILLIAM SLATTERY

The son of Thomas and Hannah (mnu) Slattery, he was born about 1802 in County Tipperary, Ireland and died of "intermittent fever" in Whately, 17 April 1886. ²⁰³ His stone in the Calvary Cemetery in Greenfield reads 1802-1887. He married Catherine Casey who was born on Valentine's Day 1804 in County Kerry and died of a fractured hip, 17 July 1887, Whately. ²⁰⁴ Their home was on present-day Old State Road. ²⁰⁵ In 1883 William leased his property in Whately to Hannah Slattery reserving *for myself and wife a life lease of said estate and our support on said premises.* Although Hannah Slatterly was recorded in the deed as "of Whately", she was probably living and working in Cambridge.

Thomas. b. 1833 and has his own entry.

Mary, b. Aug. 1835 in County Cork and d. 27 May 1918 in South Deerfield. ²⁰⁶ She. m. Jeremiah Dwyer. Jeremiah and Mary were in Whately in 1880 but he died in 1894 so the family does not

²⁰² Springfield Republican Thu. Feb 26, 1903, page 9

²⁰³ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 9 of 16

²⁰⁴ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 372 of 1411

²⁰⁵ Dufault # 116

²⁰⁶ Calvary Cemetery, Greenfield MA #172740021

appear in another census. As a widow Mary was in Whately in 1900 with her married daughter Kate Rubeck.

John, b. 1838 County Tipperary and d. from a fall from a buggy, 8 June 1874. ²⁰⁷. He m. Catherine Quirk of Northampton, lived there and is buried in St. Mary cemetery.

William, b. in 1843 in Tipperary, Ireland and d. 6 Oct. 1899 in Deerfield. ²⁰⁸ No cause of death was recorded. He was 57 years old. He m. Catherine Lee.

Michael, b. ca. 1850 in Ireland and d. 16 April 1911. His death record read "organic disease of the heart in cell at Hampden Co. Jail about 12 hours after commitment, The secondary cause was chronic alcoholism.

Hannah, b. 1853 in Deerfield and d. of pneumonia, 10 Dec. 1891 in Cambridge. ²⁰⁹ In 1875 the town records noted that Hannah was ill "in this town", also in Deerfield. ²¹⁰ She m. Charles Keefe. In 1880 she was working as a servant in the home of Josiah Brook, a grocer. The family had three servants and five children including infant twins.

THOMAS SLATTERY

The son of William and Catherine (Casey) Slattery. Thomas was born in Dec. 1833 in Ireland and died 5 March 1908 at Franklin Hospital in Greenfield, of cirrhosis of the liver. ²¹¹ His gravestone and his death record give his birth as 1831. He married Mary Harney. She was born in 1835 in County Tipperary and died in Deerfield in 1900. ²¹² No death record was found.

William, b. 1859 and has his own entry.

Ellen, b. 1861. She was with her parents in 1870 and 1880 but not found thereafter. **John**, b. 25 March 1863 and d. 11 April 1948. ²¹³ He m. Johanna Fitzgibbon, daughter of John and Margaret Fitzgibbon.

Thomas, b. 1864 and was "killed by the cars, in Deerfield, 14 June 1884. ²¹⁴

Patrick, b. 1867 in Massachusetts and d. of pneumonia, 5 April 1902. ²¹⁵ He was a section master on the B&M Railroad. He m. Mary Fitzgibbon, daughter of John and Margaret and sister to Johanna.

Michael, b. 1869 in Massachusetts. In 1900 he was living with his parents in Deerfield.

Mary, b. 1870 in Massachusetts and died 30 Oct. 1941. ²¹⁶She married Edward Fitzgibbon, son of Edward and Bridget Fitzgibbon.

James, b. 1873 and d. 11 May 1954. ²¹⁷ He m. Annie J. McDermott.

Margaret, b. 1875 and d. of septic peritonitis on 4 June 1900. ²¹⁸ She m. Patrick **MORRISSEY** of Whately.

WILLIAM SLATTERY

The son of Thomas and Mary (Harney) Slattery, he was born 25 Sept. 1859 in Ireland and d. 18 Feb. 1936 in Brooklyn, New York. ²¹⁹ He m. (1) Louisa Mayer of Philadelphia and (2) Kathryn who was born in Finland and whose maiden name was not found

- ²⁰⁸ *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 1915, Image 680 of 2415
- ²⁰⁹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 1915, Image 722 of 1811

²⁰⁷ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 411 of 1165

²¹⁰ Whately Pauper Records

²¹¹ Massachusetts Death Records 1841 – 1915, Image 26 of 152

²¹² Calvary Cemetery, Greenfield MA #73482928

²¹³ Saint Mary Cemetery, Northampton MA #129836397

²¹⁴ Massachusetts Death Records 1841 – 1915, Image 339 of 1287

²¹⁵ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 644 of 2369

²¹⁶ Saint Mary Cemetery, Montague MA #155963099

²¹⁷ Calvary Cemetery, Greenfield MA #73484036

²¹⁸ Massachusetts Death Records 1841 – 1915, Image 769 of 2704

REV. PORTER HOWARD SNOW

The son of Eli and Alice (Alden) Snow, he was born 28 March 1814 in Ware and died 12 Dec. 1889 n Chicago. ²²⁰ . A clergyman, he married (1) Aseneth Fanny, daughter of Moses **LEONARD** of Whately. She was born in 1826 and died in 1863. ²²¹ Porter married (2) Emily Louise Baily. Porter and Aseneth had two children born in Whately.

Unnamed daughter, b. 21 Aug. 1851 and d. soon.

Edgar Morton, b. 1856 and d. 30 Aug. 1937 in Highland Park, Illinois. 222

LEMUEL SNOW

Came from Stafford, Connecticut about 1775 and died at Whately on 11 Nov. 1777. He married Margaret Lillie on 11 September 1750²²³ and had eleven children.

Molly, b. 17 Aug. 1751 and d. 21 Aug 1755 in Stafford, Connecticut. ²²⁴ Sarah, b. 1 June 1753 and d. 10 Aug. 1755. ²²⁵ Solomon, b. 21 Feb 1755 ²²⁶ and d. 23 Jan. 1848, in Williamsburg, of old age. ²²⁷ He was a Revolutionary War soldier. Bernice, (a son), bp. 10 April 1757 in Connecticut. ²²⁸ Has his own entry.

Definee, (a soil), bp. 10 April 1757 in Connecticut. Thas his Molly, bp. 17 Dec. 1959, 229

Molly, bp. 17 Dec. 1858. ²²⁹

Zephaniah, bp. 7 Dec. 1760²³⁰ and d. 12 May 1813 in Norwich, Vermont. He was a Revolutionary War soldier.

Sarah, bp. 20 May 1763. 231

Bathsheba, b. 8 March 1765 (no citation) and d. 11 June 1840. ²³² She m. Abijah **MARSH** of Whately.

Huldah, b. 1767 and d. at an unknown date, perhaps in Troy, New York. She m. Aaron **ALLIS** of Whately. She was mentioned in Baptist Church records on 3 Oct. 1795, perhaps when the family was leaving Whately.

Lemuel, b. about 1774 and d. of dysentery, 21 Aug. 1776. 233

BERNICE SNOW

The son of Lemuel and Margaret (Lillie) Snow, he was born in Stafford, Connecticut in 1757 and came to Whately with his father, Lemuel **SNOW**. He was a Revolutionary War soldier and a participant in Shay's rebellion. On 10 July 1786 he married (1) Lucinda Smith.²³⁴ She died of

²¹⁹ Saint Michael's Cemetery, East Elmhurst NY #108668782

²²⁰ Rosehill Cemetery, Chicago IL #189987288

²²¹ SAR Membership Applications, 1889 – 1970, Image 368 of 469

²²² Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths Index, 1916 – 1947, text only

²²³ Conn. Town Death Records, pre-1870 (Barbour Collection) Image 144 of 176

²²⁴ Conn. Town Death Records, pre-1870 (Barbour Collection) Image 144 of 176

²²⁵ Conn. Town Death Records, pre-1870 (Barbour Collection) Image 144 of 176

²²⁶ Conn. Town Death Records, pre-1870 (Barbour Collection) Image 144 of 176

²²⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Williamsburg BMD, Image 242 of 1151

²²⁸ Conn. Church Record Abstracts, 1630 – 1920, Image 76 of 95

²²⁹ Conn. Church Record Abstracts, 1630 – 1920, Image 76 of 95

²³⁰ Conn. Church Record Abstracts, 1630 – 1920, Image 76 of 95

²³¹ Conn. Church Record Abstracts, 1630 – 1920, Image 76 of 95

²³² Member submitted photograph, Marsh Family Cemetery, Sullivan Twp. Ashland Co. Ohio

²³³ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 128 of 464

²³⁴ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 144 of 464

consumption on 15 Jan. 1787. ²³⁵ On 3 March 1788 he married (2) Widow Mary Wells. ²³⁶ He is probably the man who married (3) Rachel Hardy, 1795 in Bethel, Vermont. ²³⁷ On 15 January 1793 he sold his property to Lemuel Train *"a dwelling house and shop being and standing on the south side of Peter Graves lot on Popel Hill Road near Noah Bardwell's original line"*. ²³⁸ In 1800 he was enumerated in New Haven, Vermont and in 1810 he was in Georgia, Vermont. His name is found on a list of men who fought in the War of 1812. ²³⁹ His first child with Mary was born in Whately and other children were supposed to have been born in Vermont, but no supporting records were found.

Obed, bp. 20 May 1791 in Whately. ²⁴⁰ He m. Matilda Hill in 1816 in Georgia, Vermont.

PHILOMON STACY

The son of Benjamin and Hannah (Hemingway) Stacy, he was born 13 Feb. 1801 in New Salem and died of old age, 4 Dec 1890 in Montague.²⁴¹ He was a physician. He married (1) Pamelia Smith who was born in 1804 and died of consumption, in Hatfield, Oct. 1850.²⁴² In 1852 he married (2) Esther Tileston who was born in 1824 and died of "paralysis of heart" less than two weeks after the death of her husband.²⁴³ Philomon and Pamelia were in Hatfield in 1850, and Philomon and Esther were in Whately by 1855. They were in Whately in 1855, 1860 and 1870, then moved to Montague.

Lucien, b. 1822 and d. 5 Nov. 1883 of "hepatatic colic" in Lowell. ²⁴⁴ He m. Cordelia Stone who died in 1844, aged 25 years. ²⁴⁵ His son **Duane** was b. 10 April 1843 and d. 7 Jan. 1914. Duane was with his grandparents in 1850.

Julia, b. 1828 and d. She m. Washington Keyes

Abba, b. 1832 and d. 5 Feb 1901; "heart attack caused by excitement." ²⁴⁶ She. m. Benjamin Rollins.

Helen, b. 1844 and d. after 1910 when she was living in Boston with her husband, Albert **FOX** of Whately.

STANLEY

A child named Betsy Stanley died of "poison" in Whately in May of 1779, but no Stanley family records or land records were found.

JOHN STARKS

The son of Moses and Elizabeth (Holdridge) Starks, he was born in Feb. 1754 in Hebron, Connecticut and died 14 Dec. 1825 in Whately.²⁴⁷ He was a Revolutionary War soldier who was at the Battle of Saratoga. He married Tryphena Carey who was born in 1763 in Mansfield,

²³⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 130 of 464

²³⁶ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 170 of 464

²³⁷ Vermont Vital Records 1720 – 1908, Image 2166 of 3684

²³⁸ Massachusetts Land Records, Franklin County, Book 7, page 680.

²³⁹ A List of Vermont Pensioners, War of 1812, Image 88 of 174.

²⁴⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records, Image 56 of 66

²⁴¹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 455 of 1677

²⁴² Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 240 of 587

²⁴³ *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 455 of 1677

²⁴⁴ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 560 of 1309

²⁴⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records 1620 - 1988, Montague VR Transcripts, Image 150 of 166

²⁴⁶ *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 912 of 2728

²⁴⁷ West Whately Cemetery # 29590685

Connecticut and died of old age, in Williamsburg, 12 April 1857.²⁴⁸ She is buried with her husband in West Whately. John and Tryphena had nine children.

John, b. 30 Nov. 1783 in Lyme, New Hampshire and d. of "fitts & old age", 2 May 1867 in Hawley. ²⁴⁹ He married Anna Rogers of Conway.

Phebe, b. 30 Sept. 1784 in Whately and d. 12 Sept. 1843 in Williamsburg. ²⁵⁰ She m. Samuel Hartwell.

Israel, b. 1776 in Williamsburg but no further records found.

Tryphena, b. 1789 and d. of typhoid fever, 25 Oct. 1865, in Whately. ²⁵¹ She m. Caleb **BEALS** of Whately and is buried in the West Whately Cemetery. ²⁵²

Justus, b. 6 June 1792 and d. 3 March 1869.²⁵³ He did not marry.

Prince Lewis, b. 1794 and has his own entry.

Willard, b. 1797 and d. 5 Jan. 1884 of pneumonia, in Westhampton. ²⁵⁴ He is buried in Williamsburg. ²⁵⁵

Phineas, b. 11 Dec. 1802 and d. 22 Aug. 1805. 256

Martha, b. 1807 and d. of typhoid and pneumonia, 12 March 1883.²⁵⁷ She m. Russell Sherman Payson and is buried in the High Street Cemetery in Haydenville.²⁵⁸

NATHAN STARKS

A brother of John, he was also born in Connecticut. He died in Williamsburg, 20 Jan. 1831.²⁵⁹ He married Lucy Williams who was born in May 1760 in Rochester MA and died 1 June 1821 in Williamsburg.²⁶⁰ His six children were born at neat two-year intervals. Crafts wrote they were born in Whately but records support Williamsburg.

Moses, born 1780, no supporting records found.

Rhoda, born 1782 and died 15 Sept. 1805. ²⁶¹

Abigail, born 1784 and died of apoplexy, in Williamsburg, 11 Feb. 1864. ²⁶² She married Luther, son of Asa **SANDERSON (10)** of Whately.

William, born 1786 and died 1 Oct. 1807. 263

Lucinda, born 1788 and probably the woman who married Orren Warner in 1817. She is buried in Palmyra, New York. ²⁶⁴

Betsey, born 1790. There is a family record in Williamsburg with birth dates for the children, but the year of birth is faded beyond legibility. ²⁶⁵

²⁴⁸ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 279 of 679

²⁴⁹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 260 of 923

²⁵⁰ Village Hill Cemetery, Williamsburg MA # 70324224

²⁵¹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 397 of 464

²⁵² West Whately Cemetery #29848915

²⁵³ Village Hill Cemetery, Williamsburg MA # 29590572

²⁵⁴ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Westhampton BMD, Image 236 of 242

²⁵⁵ Village Hill Cemetery #29590463

²⁵⁶ West Whately Cemetery # 29590739

²⁵⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Westhampton BMD, Image 235 of 242

²⁵⁸ High Street Cemetery, Haydenville MA #70812584

²⁵⁹ Old Village Hill Cemetery, Williamsburg MA # 28259193

²⁶⁰ Old Village Hill Cemetery, Williamsburg MA # 28259246

²⁶¹ Old Village Hill Cemetery, Williamsburg MA # 28259304

²⁶² Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 419 of 1110

²⁶³ Old Village Hill Cemetery, Williamsburg MA # 28259411

²⁶⁴ Palmyra Cemetery, Palmyra NY #109525824

PRINCE LEWIS STARKS

The son of John and Tryphena (Carey) Starks, he was born at Whately 4 Nov.,1793 and died of lung fever, in Savoy, Massachusetts, 15 May 1862. ²⁶⁶ He is buried in the "Starks Lot" in Savoy, but no other Starks burials are listed for that cemetery. He married Abigail Wheeler Bates who was born in 1794 in Conway and died of old age, 23 June 1891. ²⁶⁷ Prince Lewis and Abigail had 14 children, only some of whom have Whately birth records.

Morris, born 1 Sept. 1813 in Whately and died of cancer, 15 Aug. 1895 in Hawley. ²⁶⁸ He married Harriet Graves of Swanzy, New Hampshire.

Caroline, born 1816 in Conway and died of old age, 14 Sept. 1903 in Orange. ²⁶⁹ She married William Salisbury.

Calista, born 1817 and died of heart failure, 16 Feb. 1892 in Brattleboro, Vermont. ²⁷⁰ She married Charles Damon.

Charles, born 1819 and died after 1860 when he is probably the man living in Campbell, Missouri.

Henry, born 1 Feb. 1821 in Whately and died 13 June 1918 in Hawley. ²⁷¹ He married (1) Jane Goff and (2) Sarah Jane Casey of Ontario Canada. She was 58 years old to his 81 when they married and it was her first marriage.

Lucinda born in 1823 and is supposed to have died in Pennsylvania in 1905.

Willard, born about 1824, no supporting records found.

Ruth, no supporting records found.

Albert, born about 1831 and with his parents in 1850 in Savoy. His age of 19 was mistakenly indexed as 91. He died in 1913. ²⁷² He married Gabriella Bourn.

Benjamin,

Amanda. Her age in 1850 was recorded as 17 making her born in 1833 but her gravestone says she was born in 1837. She died in 1925 in Plainfield. ²⁷³ Amanda married Henry F. Bliss. **Jane,** no supporting records found.

Emily. Her age in 1850 was recorded as 15 making her born about 1835 but her death record says she was born in 1838. She died of typhoid fever, in Savoy, Nov 1870. ²⁷⁴ The date on her gravestone differs by one day. She married Samuel Horton.

Francis, born about 1842 and with his parents in Savoy in 1850.

AARON STEARNS 4

The son of Samuel and Hannah (mnu) Stearns, he was born in Spencer in 1803 (not 1813 as in Crafts) and died in 1870 in Whately. ²⁷⁵ He married Almira Graves of Williamsburg who was born about 1800 (age 43 at time of death) and died of consumption, 2 Aug. 1843.²⁷⁶ Aaron and Almira had eight children.

²⁶⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Williamsburg BMD, Image 27 of 1155

²⁶⁶ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 78 of 1056

²⁶⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Hawley BMD, Image 702 of 702

²⁶⁸ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 590 of 2157

²⁶⁹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915Image 25 of 46

²⁷⁰ Vermont Vital Records, 1720 – 1908, Image 980 of 4521

²⁷¹ West Hill Cemetery, Hawley MA # 35315307

²⁷² Ingraham Cemetery, Savoy MA # 53008319

²⁷³ Maple Street Cemetery, Adams MA # 148606631

²⁷⁴ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 85 of 1048

²⁷⁵ West Whately Cemetery # 28235015

²⁷⁶ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 207 of 464

Elizabeth Esther, born 1830 and died of an "unknown chronic disease", in Chesterfield, 20 Feb. 1914. ²⁷⁷ She married Orson Pearl.

Myra H. born 1831 in West Brookfield and died of gastritis, in Hatfield, 31 Oct. 1890. ²⁷⁸ She married Arnold Peck

Luther G. born 1833 and has his own entry (5)

Fidelia, born 1835 and died at an unknown date. She was with her parents in Whately in 1850 and 1855 but no further records were found.

Susan, born 26 March 1837 and died of "general debility", in Whately. 6 Nov. 1866. ²⁷⁹ She was 29 years old and had not married.

Samuel Shepard, born 4 March 1839 in Whately and died of lung fever, in Whately, 14 Feb. 1855. ²⁸⁰

Stephen G. born 22 Nov. 1840 and died of uremia, in Cummington, 3 March 1915. ²⁸¹ He was a Civil War soldier in the 37th Regiment. He did not marry. He is buried in West Whately. ²⁸² **Edward S**. born 6 April 1843 and died 12 Sept. 1843. ²⁸³ His stone is inscribed "Eddie". He and his brother Samuel share a gravestone in the West Whately Cemetery.

LUTHER GRAVES STEARNS 5

The son of Aaron (4) and Almira (Graves) Stearns, he was born in Whately in 1833 and died 16 Aug. 1920. ²⁸⁴ He married Mary, daughter of Ralph **WARNER** of Whately. He was a Civil War soldier along with his brother Stephen and like Stephen survived the war. Mary was born in 1839 and died of "cancer of the breast and stomach", in Northampton, 8 July 1894. ²⁸⁵ Luther and Mary had three children:

Frederick, born 1859 in Whately and died after 1930 when he was 70 years old and living with his wife in Northampton. He married Mabel Josephine Lilly of New York State. **Mary**, born in 1862 in Springfield and died 12 March 1863, in Springfield, her death "caused by a fall". ²⁸⁶ She was seven months old and not included in the children mentioned by Crafts. **Mabelle Forrester**, born 1870 in Whately and died 28 March 1967. ²⁸⁷ She married Edward Gare of Northampton.

CAPTAIN HENRY STILES

The son of Amos and Lydia (Cooley) Stiles, he came to Whately from Windsor, Connecticut. He was born in 1730 and died on 20 April 1810, two weeks after his 80th birthday.²⁸⁸ He was a Revolutionary War soldier, and he and his son Lewis were both participants in Shay's Rebellion. He married Ruth Kellogg, *nee* Wells who was born in 1727 and died on 5 July 1812.²⁸⁹ Henry and Ruth had five children:

²⁷⁷ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915Image 3 of 11

²⁷⁸ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 566 of 1677

²⁷⁹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915Image 275 of 909

²⁸⁰ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 221 of 674

²⁸¹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 1 of 11

²⁸² West Whately Cemetery # 29955529

²⁸³ West Whately Cemetery # 29693271

²⁸⁴ West Whately Cemetery # 29955511

²⁸⁵ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 747 of 2120

²⁸⁶ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 370 of 1049

²⁸⁷ Bridge Street Cemetery, Northampton MA # 86154731

²⁸⁸ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 27076058

²⁸⁹ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 127195616

Lewis, born about 1760, before his family came to Whately. He married Electa Pomeroy, supposedly of Whately but there are no Pomeroy families in Crafts and there was no Pomeroy in Whately in 1790.

Margaret/Peggy, born 1759, and died 6 Feb. 1828. ²⁹⁰ She married (1) Josiah Bond and (2) Nathaniel Baker, both of Conway.

Zilpah, born 1761 and died 17 Sept. 1834. ²⁹¹ She married Peter **CLARK** of Whately. **Lydia**, born 1762 and died at an unknown date. She married Jacob **FAXON** of Whately. **Esther**, born 1767 and died of "complications of diseases, heart and lungs affected". 20 March 1843, in Phillipston. ²⁹² She married Levi Baker.

DAVID STOCKBRIDGE 5

"Probably" the son of Samuel, he was born in 1749 in Hanover, Massachusetts and died 11 Feb. 1832 in Hadley.²⁹³ He married Patience, daughter of Caleb Bartlett. After her death in 1806, he married (2) Mary Nash, the widow of Firmin Wood. Mary died on 20 June 1832, just four months after her husband.²⁹⁴ David and Patience had twelve children:

Caleb, born 1775 in Hatfield and died in Hartford, Connecticut 16 Nov. 1845. ²⁹⁵ He married (1) Sarah Allis of Deerfield and (2) Achsah Fairbanks.

David, born 1776 and has his own entry (6)

Lovisa, born 1778 and died 15 Dec. 1862. She died in Connecticut but is buried in Hadley. ²⁹⁶ She married Daniel Bartlett, a brother of Zebina **BARTLETT (3)** of Whately.

Jason, born 1780 and died of consumption in Nov. 1860. ²⁹⁷ He is buried in Hadley. ²⁹⁸ He married (1) Esther Wright and (2) Abigail Montague.

Patience, born 1781 and died 18 July 1838 in Pittsfield. ²⁹⁹ She married Jason Clapp of Pittsfield. **Betsey**, born 13 Nov. 1783 and died of "inflammation of stomach", 11 Jan. 1868, in Hadley. ³⁰⁰ She married Sereno Smith of Hadley.

Clarissa, born 1785 and died soon. No supporting records found.

Calvin, born 1786 and died 11 Dec. 1878. In 1870 he was included in the special agricultural census in Cameron Texas.

Electa, born 1788 died of cancer, 7 Feb. 1877, in Whately. ³⁰¹ She is buried in the Center Cemetery. She married Jonathan C. **LOOMIS** of Whately.

Clarissa, born 1790 and died of congestion of lungs, 2 Oct. 1870, in Guilford, Vermont. ³⁰² Her Vermont death record gives her place of birth as Whately. She married John **ASHCRAFT** (2) of Whately.

Elam, born 1792 and died of old age, 21 June 1881, in Springfield. ³⁰³ He resided in Springfield and his children were born there.

²⁹⁰ Howland Cemetery, Conway MA # 80258810

²⁹¹ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 127195462

²⁹² Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Phillipston BMD, Image 165 of 347

²⁹³ North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA # 26411926

²⁹⁴ North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA # 128492227

²⁹⁵ Connecticut Deaths and Burials Index, 1650 – 1934.

²⁹⁶ North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA #128492734

²⁹⁷ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 370 of 980

²⁹⁸ North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA # 12849280

²⁹⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Pittsfield BMD, Image 2684 of 5553

³⁰⁰ *Massachusetts Death Records*, *1841 – 1915*, Image 362 of 1007

³⁰¹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 322 of 1114

³⁰² Vermont Vital Records, 1720 – 1908, Image 130 of 3400

³⁰³ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 396 of 1231

Abigail, born 1795 and died of a fever, 25 Aug. 1878, in Hadley. ³⁰⁴ She married Samuel Dickinson of Hadley.

DAVID STOCKBRIDGE 6

The son of David (5) and Patience (**BARTLETT**) Stockbridge, he was born at Hadley in 1776 and died of an "inflammatory fever", 4 Jan. 1847. ³⁰⁵ Although a prosperous merchant he died intestate and insolvent. ³⁰⁶ He married (1) Sarah, daughter of Russell **ALLIS** (17) of Whately. She was born in 1778 and died in 1839. ³⁰⁷ He married (2) Lovisa Collins of Hartford, Connecticut. She was born in 1794 and died on 27 Sept. 1847 less than a year after the death of her husband. As a widow she returned to Hartford and perhaps died there. There is no death record in Whately and there is a Find a Grave record giving "burial unknown". David and Sarah had seven children:

Annis, born 1798 and died 9 Dec. 1838. ³⁰⁸ She married Stalham **ALLIS (23)** of Whately. . **Chester**, born 1801 and has his own entry (7)

Emily W. born 1803 and died 10 Dec. 1887 in Connecticut. ³⁰⁹ She married Salmon White **ALLIS (29)** of Whately. After his death she married, as his third wife, Dr. Elial Todd Foote of Gill and later married her third husband, Joseph Colton.

Hiram Fish, born 1804 and has his own entry (7)

Julia Ann, born 1806 and died 16 Feb. 1878 of pneumonia, in Whately. ³¹⁰ She married John Chapman **SANDERSON (28)** of Whately.

Charles David, born 1816 and has his own entry (9)

Amaret Sarah, born 9 Dec. 1819 and died 11 June 1820. ³¹¹

CHESTER STOCKBRIDGE 7

The son of David (6), he was born at Whately in 1801 and died 10 Jan. 1841. He married Violet, daughter of Francis **HARWOOD** (6) of Whately. She was born in 1801 and died on 4 Sept. 1840. ³¹² Chester and Violet had six children:

Edwin A. born 1823 and has his own entry (10)

Francis W. born 1825 and has his own entry (11)

Frederick A. born 1828 and died on 4 July 1904. ³¹³

David, born 1831 and died in 1897. ³¹⁴

Emily Williams, born 27 Sept. 1836 and died of typhoid fever, 18 Oct. 1867, in Hadley. ³¹⁵ **Roderick**, born 1838 and died at an unknown date but after 1900 when he was living in New Haven. He has a gravestone with illegible dates. ³¹⁶

³⁰⁵ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 374 of 505

³⁰⁴ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 391 of 1134

³⁰⁶ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Cases #11 & 43

³⁰⁷ East Whately Cemetery # 127281061

³⁰⁸ Center Cemetery, Whately MA # 127195449

³⁰⁹ Grove Street Cemetery, New Haven CT # 39120614

³¹⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 412 of 464

³¹¹ East Whately Cemetery # 127281067

³¹² East Whately Cemetery, #127281055

³¹³ Mound Cemetery, Pana IL # 93585188

³¹⁴ Mound Cemetery, Pana IL # 83856776

³¹⁵ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, 332 of 923

³¹⁶ West Farms Cemetery, Northampton MA # 83208574

HIRAM FISH STOCKBRIDGE 8

The son of David (6) and Sarah (**ALLIS**) Stockbridge, he was born in Whately in 1804 and died in Rochester, New York in 1859. ³¹⁷ He married Eliza, daughter of Consider **MORTON** (14) of Whately. She was born in 1804 and died after 1865 when she was enumerated in the New York state census. Hiram and Eliza had three children, none born in Whately.

CHARLES DAVID STOCKBRIDGE 9

The son of David (6) and Sarah (**ALLIS**) Stockbridge, he was born at Whately in 1816 and died of consumption, 2 April 1872, in Whately. ³¹⁸ In 1850 he was enumerated as a manufacturer of Croton Blacking. The WHS has an empty Croton box. In 1850 he had seven unrelated young people in his household, probably all persons who worked in his factory. One of them was Peter Ferguson, probably a brother of his wife Mary. In 1851 he sold a 21-acre lot to Richard T. **MORTON**, including buildings but excluding the "grist mill, blacking factory and fixtures". ³¹⁹ He married Mary, daughter of Rev. John **FERGUSON** of Whately. She was born in 1820 and died of diabetes in 1899. ³²⁰ The 24 May 1899 date in her death record differs significantly from that in her Find a Grave record of 12 Jan. 1899. ³²¹ Both are buried in East Whately. Charles and Mary had three children:

Sarah Annis, born 1829 and died of consumption, 12 Jan. 1865. ³²² She was 26 years old. **Charles Henry**, b. 1841 and has his own entry 9 1/2

Margaret Anna, born in 1842 and died of consumption, 14 Sept. 1862. ³²³ She was 20 years old. She married Eurotas **MORTON** of Whately.

CHARLES HENRY STOCKBRIDGE 9 1/2

The son of Charles D. (9) and Mary (**FERGUSON**) Stockbridge, he was born on 9 May 1841 and died 15 September 1901 in San Bernardino, California. ³²⁴ He m. (1) Laura Hamlin who died of cancer in Whately in 1874. He m. (2) Eva Melendy of Deerfield. All five of his children were born to the first marriage.

Anne Margaret, b. 11 Nov. 1864 in Whately and d. 29 May 1943 in Los Angeles. **David Charles**, b. 1 Feb. 1866 and d.

Sarah Rosella, b. 27 Nov. 1868 and d. 1921 in Deerfield. She m. Arthur Hawks. George Henry, b. 12 Dec. 1870 and d. 30 Oct. 1957 in Los Angeles. He m. Gertrude Packard. Helen Mabel, b. 1872 and d. 9 March 1947 in Los Angeles. She m. John Quincy Stone. Marriage record says she was born in Brimfield.

EDWIN A. STOCKBRIDGE 10

The son of Chester (7) and Violet (**HARWOOD**) Stockbridge, he was born on 1 July 1823 and died of senility, 14 Feb. 1914. ³²⁵ He married Louisa Williams who was born in Lebanon Springs, New York and died of endocarditus in Northampton, 15 ot. 1900. ³²⁶. In 1860 they were in Whately but by 1865 in Hatfield.

³¹⁷ Mount Hope Cemetery, Rochester NY # 41390321

³¹⁸ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 406 of 464

³¹⁹ Whately Historical Society

³²⁰ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 883 of 2415

³²¹ East Whately Cemetery # 127281058

³²² Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 378 of 1020

³²³ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 206 of 464

³²⁴ California County BMD 1849 – 1980, Image 130 of 158

³²⁵ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, 45 of 398

³²⁶ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, 977 of 2704

Erskine was b. on 24 March 1849 and d. of dysentery on 24 July 1853. ³²⁷ **Ella Violet**, b. 29 Nov. 1851 and d. of tuberculosis on 3 April 1887 in Northampton. ³²⁸ She m. Elroy Dewey. **Edwin Alonzo**, b. 21 Jan. 1854 and d. 5 Jan 1855 of "dropsy in head." ³²⁹

Eva Garetta, b. 21 March 1856 and d. in 1930. 330 She did not marry.

FRANCIS W. STOCKBRIDGE 11

The son of Chester (7) and Violet (**HARWOOD**) Stockbridge, he was born at Whately in 1825 and died after 1900 when he was living in Pana, Illinois. He married Catherine Eliza Eddy of Whitingham, Vermont and had two children born in Whately:

Myron Chester, born in Whately 27 Oct. 1852 and drowned in Mississippi in 1882. ³³¹ The Find a Grave Index says he died in 1862 but the stone itself clearly says 1882. He had married and had a son born in 1881 so clearly did not die at age 10.

Francis Elmore, born in Whately in 1855 and died after 1880 when he was living in Rockville, Indiana.

EPHRAIM STODDARD

Soldier, educator, patriot, captain of industry and honorable man, ³³² Ephraim was the son of Levi and Ermina (Wyman) Stoddard. He was born on 2 March 1837 in Dummerston, Vermont and died on 1 June 1904 in Carrolton, Louisiana. ³³³ He married Dency Lutheria, daughter of Caleb **CRAFTS (33)** of Whately. She was born in 1839 and died in 1931. ³³⁴ Ephraim Stoddard was a soldier in the 77th Illinois Volunteers and was 14 months of prisoner of war in Texas. He had strong abolitionist views. Ephraim and Dency had four children:

Edward Clinton, b. 27 Sept. 1868 and d.in 1930 in Northampton. ³³⁵ He was widely known as a pageant designer and for 18 years was in charge of the Mardi Gras celebration in New Orleans. He did not marry.

Albert Henry, b. 1 Sept. 1870 and d. in California in 1935. ³³⁶ He m. Elizabeth Carruthers. Frank Wyman, b. 24 Dec. 1873 and d. in 1941. ³³⁷ He m. Helen Mey. Ella May, b. 16 Nov. 1875 and d. 9 Jan 1958. ³³⁸ She. ma. Samuel C. Roberts.

BESSIE DAVIS STREETER

The daughter of Joel and Lydia (Haley) Davis, she was born on 26 Feb. 1892 in Vermont and died on 26 Nov. 1952 in Greenfield. ³³⁹ She married Arthur Streeter. Theirs seemed a rocky marriage and although they were together in 1920 and 1940 in Colrain, Bessie and her daughter Ada were in Whately in 1930. At that time she was living on Poplar Hill in West Whately and

³²⁷ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, 210 of 658

³²⁸ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, 461 of 1411

³²⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 389 of 464

³³⁰ Spring Grove Cemetery, Florence MA #76856093

³³¹ Rockville Cemetery, Rockville IN # 36399619

³³² Times Picayune, Thursday 02 June 1904, p. 11

³³³ Center Cemetery, Whately #114732505 This may be a cenotaph.

³³⁴ Center Cemetery, Whately #127269146

³³⁵ Center Cemetery, Whately #127269330

³³⁶ Center Cemetery, Whately #127269199

³³⁷ Center Cemetery, Whately #127269251

³³⁸ Center Cemetery, Whately #127269225

³³⁹ North River Cemetery, VColrain MA # 183701427

working as a housekeeper for the widowed Edward Bardwell. When she died in Greenfield in 1952, she was 60 years old, divorced, and working as a hotel chambermaid.

ADA STREETER

The daughter of Arthur and Bessie (Davis) **STREETER**, she was born 5 Oct. 1917 in Colrain and died 5 July 2010 in Greenfield. She m. (1) Richard Willard. The marriage ended in divorce and Ada married (2) Clifford Mulroney. Her only connection with Whately is her residence on Poplar Hill in 1930.

MARTHA STREETER

The daughter of William and Jennie (Culver) Streeter, she was born 21 March 1903 in Worthington. By 1920 she was a lodger at the home of Howard and Esther Waite. She was one of seven children and her mother, who had been a patient at the State Hospital in Northampton, committed suicide by hanging in 1917. Where she was in 1910 is not known. She was a nurse and married Ira Abbott. Martha's younger sister, Flora, was also in Whately by 1920. She was a lodger in the home of Edward and Jennie Wood/s.

GEORGE HENRY STRIPPE

The son of Thomas, he was born in England in 1847 and died in Whately on 9 June 1928. ³⁴⁰ He married Mary Ann Dann who was born 1854 in England and died in 1918 in Whately. ³⁴¹ He was a laborer in a stone quarry in England. The family arrived in Massachusetts on 28 Feb. 1907 on the ship *Ivernia* from Liverpool. ³⁴² With them were five of their six children. An item in the newspaper at that time reported that the family was staying in the old Samuel Wills place in West Whately. That house, built by Noah Bardwell, is now gone.

William G. b. in 1876 and has his own entry. He came to Massachusetts before his parents and siblings.

Alice Nellie, born ca. 1886 and d. in Williamsburg, 4 Jan. 1957. She m. Stanley "Stubby" Nash of Williamsburg. She appears as "Dolly" on the ship list and is incorrectly placed last in the order of children in Ena Cane's *Whately*. Stubby's house was moved from Adams Road in Williamsburg to Webber Road in Whately.

Harry J. b. in 1889 and has his own entry.

May Gertrude, b. 8 Oct. 1894 and d. 7 Nov. 1966. ³⁴³ She m. Earl Brewer.

Thomas, her twin, b. 8 Oct. 1891 and d. of "sarcoma of spine" in Williamsburg, 6 Sept. 1912. ³⁴⁴ **Arthur Robert**, b. in 1894 and has his own entry.

³⁴⁰ West Whately Cemetery #31096986

³⁴¹ West Whately Cemetery #31096990

³⁴² Massachusetts Passenger and Crew lists, 1820 – 1963, Image 746 of 800.

³⁴³ Spring Grove Cemetery, Florence MA #76900360

³⁴⁴ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Williamsburg BMD, Image 704 of 1155



The Ivernia

WILLIAM GEORGE STRIPPE

The son of George Henry and Mary Ann (Dann) Strippe, he was born 14 August 1876 in England and died a suicide in Whately in December 1938. His wife had died two years earlier and he was said to be despondent. William came to Massachusetts about 1894 and boarded with George and Laurette Moore in Whately. His parents and five siblings came to Whately in 1907. His brother Harry, married George Moore's daughter, Nettie. William married Argie, daughter of Willis Waite. She was born 14 Nov. 1884 and died 31 May 1936. They had no children.

HARRY JOHN STRIPPE

The son of George Henry and Mary Ann (Dann) Strippe, he was born 4 March 1889 and died in an automobile accident on 18 June 1922. He married Nettie, daughter of George Moore of Whately and had one son. That son, also **Harry John**, was called "Ted". Ted married (1) Julia Semantic and (2) Ruth, daughter of Donald **SANDERSON** of Williamsburg and granddaughter of Francis **SANDERSON** (56) of Whately. Ted was a veteran of the attack on Pearl Harbor. He and Ruth had no children. Ted died on 28 May 1991 and is buried in West Whately. Ruth died on 28 Oct. 1984 and is also buried in West Whately.



Church Lane Godstone England 1905 - The Strippe family lived here until 1907

ARTHUR ROBERT STRIPPE

The son of George Henry and Mary Ann (Dann) Strippe, he was born 29 Oct. 1884 and died on 30 April 1978.³⁴⁵ He married Dorothy, daughter of Fred Lyman **GRAVES** (124) of Whately. They had one son, **Malcolm**, born 1 April 1938 and died 6 June 2008 in Ormond Beach, Florida. ³⁴⁶ He married Lorraine **OMASTA**.

HARRISON DWIGHT STRONG

The son of Maltby and Maria (Buell) Strong, he was born in Williamsburg on 2 Dec. 1829 by the birth record ³⁴⁷ or 2 Dec. 1830 by the death record. He died of consumption, in Whately, Jan. 1867. ³⁴⁸ He married Sarah, daughter of John Chapman **SANDERSON (28)** of Whately. She was born in 1832 and died of consumption on 28 May 1875. ³⁴⁹ Harrison and Sarah had no children.

HEMAN SWIFT 1

Heman was born in 1764. Probably based on an excerpt from Cutter's *Genealogical History of Northern New York*, Crafts says he came from Barnard, Vermont. Other (undocumented) sources say Barnstable Massachusetts. In 1834 his son Carlos Swift made a statement as follows: *I Carlos Swift of Whately...of lawful age depose and say that Heman Swift of said Whately, a Revolutionary Pensioner, was my father. That he was the identified person named in the pension certificate and That I knew Him well at the time of his death; that the said Heman Swift died on the sixteenth day of June in the year of our Lord one thousand and thirty-four. I further depose and say that Orpha Swift was the lawful wife of the said Heman Swift and that she is now his widow and still living and has not intermarried but continues the widow of the said Heman Swift deceased.* ³⁵⁰ Heman died 16 June 1834 in Whately. ³⁵¹ His Find a Grave record says he was born in Whately, but this is clearly wrong. He married Orpha Howard in New Braintree in 1782. ³⁵² She was born in 1761 and died on 27 Jan. 1847. ³⁵³ There is a brief probate record naming six of her children and stating that she was a Revolutionary War Pensioner. ³⁵⁴ Heman and Orpha had nine children, six daughters followed by three sons.

Sylvia, born 1783 and died at an unknown date. Crafts wrote that she married Eben McIntosh, but no supporting records were found.

Salome, born 1785 and died at an unknown date. She married Obadiah **WAITE (28)** of Whately. **Fanny**, born 1787 and died of consumption, 28 Feb. 1845, in Whately. ³⁵⁵ She married (1) Daniel, son of Daniel **ALLIS (14)** of Whately and (2) Cotton **BARDWELL (29)** of Whately. **Orpha**, born 1789 and died in 1864 in Hatfield. ³⁵⁶. She married Leavitt **VINING** of Windsor. Their daughter Aletha married Loriston son of Obadiah **WAITE (28)** of Whately.

³⁴⁵ Center Cemetery, Whately MA #127220098

³⁴⁶ Center Cemetery, Whately MA #175603555

³⁴⁷ East Whately Cemetery #127281068

³⁴⁸ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 401 of 464

³⁴⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 409 of 464

³⁵⁰ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #7553

³⁵¹ East Whately Cemetery # 127171931

³⁵² Massachusetts Town Marriage Records, 1620 – 1850, Image 110 of 158

³⁵³ East Whately Cemetery # 127171942

³⁵⁴ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #7555

³⁵⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 208 of 464

Betsey, born 1792 and died 11 April 1861. ³⁵⁷ She married Harvey Dawes. **Sabra**, born 1794 and died 7 April 1868. ³⁵⁸ She married William Bardwell of Hatfield. **Heman**, born 1796 and has his own entry (2) **Kingsley**, born 1800 and has his own entry (3) **Carlos**, born 1804 and has his own entry (4)

HEMAN SWIFT 2

The son of Heman (1) and Orpha (Howard) Swift, he was born in Whately in 1796 and died of consumption, in Whately, 30 Nov. 1848. ³⁵⁹ He married Lucy, daughter of Jacob **MOSHER** of Whately. In 1850 the widowed Lucy lived with her parents in Whately and in 1851 she married (2), Erastus **GRAVES (93)** of Whately. She was born in 1805 and died of pneumonia, 18 Jan. 1877. ³⁶⁰ Heman and Lucy had two children:

Rufus Mosher, born 1836 and has his own entry (5)

Lucina, born 1839 and died in 1912.³⁶¹ She married Alfred Pomeroy **SMITH** of Sunderland and Whately.

KINGSLEY SWIFT 3

The son of Heman (1) and Orpha (Howard) Swift, he was born in Whately on 17 Aug. 1800 and was killed by lightning, 17 June 1836 while driving his horses in Belchertown. He is buried in East Whately. ³⁶² He died intestate bur there are probate records including an inventory. ³⁶³ He married Pamelia, daughter of Augustus **BELDEN (13)** of Whately. She married (2) Samuel Howes of Ashfield. Pamelia was born in 1808 and died 16 Jan. 1854, in Ashfield, from an injury incurred in an accidental fall. ³⁶⁴ Kingsley and Pamelia had five children:

Edward, born 1826. He immigrated to California. ³⁶⁵

Clark, born 1828. No supporting records found. There was another Clark Swift of about the same age but that man's father was Ellis Swift and he had no association with Whately. **Cordelia Augusta**, born 1830 and died 4 Nov. 1867 in Ashfield. ³⁶⁶ She married Francis Bassett of Ashfield.

Howard Kingsley, born 1832 and died of arteriosclerosis, 24 Oct. 1904, in Taunton. ³⁶⁷ He had dementia and was an inmate of the Taunton Insane Hospital at the time of his death. He married Julia Ann Sears of Plymouth.

Augustus Belden, born 1836, a posthumous child. He died after 1892 when he appeared in the 1892 state census in Auburn, New York.

³⁵⁶ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Statewide Indexes, Image 139 of 198

³⁵⁷ Maple Grove Cemetery, Chicopee MA # 145786859

³⁵⁸ Main Street Cemetery, Hatfield MA # 127179410

³⁵⁹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 214 of 464

³⁶⁰ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 411 of 464

³⁶¹ East Whately Cemetery # 127171884

³⁶² East Whately Cemetery # 127171957

³⁶³ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1911, Case #7554

³⁶⁴ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 190 of 676

³⁶⁵ California Pioneer and Immigrant Files – 1790 – 1950, Image 1143 of 1892

³⁶⁶ Plain Cemetery, Ashfield MA # 103004667

³⁶⁷ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915Image 576 of 685



Taunton Insane Hospital

CARLOS SWIFT 4

The son of Heman (1) and Orpha (Howard) Swift, he was born in Whately in 1804 and died 8 March 1884 in Hammonton, New Jersey. ³⁶⁸ Carlos made his will on 21 Sept. 1881. He wrote *at my decease my body shall be conveyed to Whately Mass and buried in the family ground there, also the body of my wife at her decease to be conveyed to the same place and buried at my side.* ³⁶⁹ He married Aurelia, daughter of Francis **BELDEN** (14) of Whately. She was born in 1805 and died 31 Aug. 1885. ³⁷⁰ Carlos and Aurelia had three children:

Myron Carlos, born, 1828 and died after 1860 when he was in Prairieville, Michigan. **Ettie**, born about 1830 and died after 1880 when she was widowed and living with her parents in Hammonton, New Jersey. She married Wells Johnson

Emma R. born 1846 and died after 1900 when she was living with her husband in Hanover, New Jersey. She married Leander Ford.

RUFUS MOSHER SWIFT 5

The son of Heman (2) and Lucy (**MOSHER**) Swift, he was born at Whately in 1836 and died of pleuritis, in Whately, 6 March 1900. ³⁷¹ He made his will on 4 Oct. 1899. In it he left his son R. Mosher \$5000, forgave the notes and obligations of his son Champion, and left \$2000 to his wife, the income of which was to be paid to his son Leslie W. Swift. All the "rest and residue" of his estate was to go to his wife. ³⁷² He married Inez, daughter of David **WELLS (32)** of Whately. She was born on 19 May 1847 and died 8 Aug. 1920. ³⁷³ Rufus and Inez had five children:

Champion, b. 1868 and has his own entry (7)
Leslie, b. 1869 and has his own entry.
Homer Cushman, b. 7 Nov. 1871 and drowned 26 June 1892. ³⁷⁴
Lucy Gertrude, b. 23 Nov. 1873 and d. of pneumonia, 4 March 1874. ³⁷⁵
Rufus Mosher, b. 1881 and has his own entry (9)

³⁶⁸ New Jersey Deaths and Burials Index, 1781 – 1971, no image, text only file

³⁶⁹ New Jersey Wills and Probate Records 1739 – 1991 Case #996

³⁷⁰ New Jersey Deaths and Burials Index, 1781 – 1971, no image, text only file

³⁷¹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 769 of 2704

³⁷² Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #12843

³⁷³ East Whately Cemetery # 127172088

³⁷⁴ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 426 of 464

³⁷⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 408 of 464

MYRON CARLOS SWIFT 6

The son of Carlos (4) and Aurelia (**BELDEN**) Swift, he was born at Whately in 1823 and died in Hammonton, New Jersey, 30 Jan. 1897. ³⁷⁶ He married (1) Virginia League of Baltimore and (2) Mary Ellis Keeler. He had two children with his first wife and eight more with his second, but none born in Whately.

CHAMPION B. SWIFT 7

The son of Rufus Mosher (5) and Inez (**WELLS**) Swift, he was born at Whately in 1868 and died 17 Jan. 1934. ³⁷⁷ He married Mary Alice Maynard and resided at Northampton. Their only child, **Maynard**, was appointed the guardian of **Eleanor Jane** Swift, daughter of his cousin Leslie.

LESLIE WELLS SWIFT 8

The son of Rufus Mosher (5) and Inez (**WELLS**) Swift, he was born in Whately on 20 Dec. 1968 and died in 1953. ³⁷⁸ He married 1) Ella Mae Jenkins of Washington, District of Columbia. In 1920 after her death Leslie married (2) Emily Aldrich of Granby. They had one daughter, **Eleanor Jane**, b. in 1921. She married Roger Crafts of Deerfield. As a minor when her father died, her cousin Maynard Swift was appointed as guardian. ³⁷⁹ Leslie Swift was the first in Whately to heavily invest in shade growing tobacco. He developed two properties: the Swift Mountain Farm off Westbrook Road and the Swift Sugarloaf Farm off Long Plain Road, and established a near monopoly of shade tobacco. In 1944 he sold out to Consolidated Cigar Corporation.

RUFUS MOSHER SWIFT 9

The son of Rufus Mosher (5) and Inez (**WELLS**) Swift, he was born at Whately on 21 March 1881 and died 10 Feb. 1954. ³⁸⁰ In 1902 he made a formal agreement with his mother, Inez Wells Swift, to lease her farm, buildings, horses, cows, wagons, harness, farm tools, implements, hay, grain and household furniture. In return Rufus was to pay \$300 per year, all taxes, and room and board for "the lessor". ³⁸¹ Rufus married (1) Esther, daughter of George **DICKINSON (54)** of Whately. Esther died in 1932 and in 1935 Rufus Mosher married (2) Goldie M. Baker. Goldie Baker Swift died on 18 June 1985. ³⁸² She is buried in the Center Cemetery along with her parents; Malinda (Corum) and Jonathan Scott Baker. Rufus and Esther had six children:

Marion Beulah, b. 22 Dec. 1903 and d. in 1992. ³⁸³ She m. Walter Carter. Their daughter Virginia, b. in 1934, m. E. Elliott **ALLIS** of Whately and was Whately Town Clerk for many years.

Homer Cushman, b. 8 Feb. 1906 and d. 11 Aug. 1982 in Ross, Ohio. ³⁸⁴ He m. Louise Palmer **Ralph Lewis**, b. 20 Feb. 1908 and d. 15 June 1992. ³⁸⁵ He m. Pauline **STEFANIC** of Whately and moved to Springfield.

Sidney Dickinson, 1899 and has his own entry (10) Adele Gertrude, b. 17 July 1910 and d. 22 April 2001. ³⁸⁶ She m. Daniel Manahan

³⁸⁰ Massachusetts Mason Membership Cards, 1733 – 1990, Image 8532 of 9036

³⁷⁶ New Jersey Deaths and Burials Index, 1781 – 1971, no image, text only file

³⁷⁷ Massachusetts Mason Membership Cards, 1733 – 1990, Image 8388 of 9036

³⁷⁸ Bridge Street Cemetery, Northampton MA # 85726046

³⁷⁹ Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #12843

³⁸¹ Whately Historical Society #2018.400.100

³⁸² Information provided by David Swift

³⁸³ Center Cemetery, Whately MA #127220449

³⁸⁴ Ohio Death Records, 1908 – 1932 and 1938 – 2007, text only

³⁸⁵ Paucatuck Cemetery, West Springfield MA #73990309

³⁸⁶ U.S. Social Security Death Index, 1935 – 2014, text only

Harold Rufus, b. 15 June 1912 and died in Aug. 1953. ³⁸⁷ He m. Martha Zak, of Turners Falls. Their son, **Harold Rufus**, **Jr**. was born in 1937 and died 26 Sept. 2019. ³⁸⁸ He m. Laurie Bradway, 19 Sept. 1998.

SIDNEY DICKINSON SWIFT 10

The son of Rufus Mosher (5) and Inez (**WELLS**) Swift, he was born in Whately on b. 8 June 1909 and d. 28 Sept. 1993. ³⁸⁹ He married Ruth Olson. She was born 4 Sept. 1904 and died 19 Feb. 1968. They had two children:

David Mosher Swift, b. 10 April 1941 and d. 20 Dec. 2022 in Smyrna, Delaware. He m. Nancie Melanie Devaux. David lives in Delaware and has donated several family items to the Whately Historical Society.

Sandra Jane, b. 12 Feb. 1944 and died in 1989. ³⁹⁰. She m. James Balducci.

ADONIJAH TAYLOR

The son of Edmund and Elizabeth (Hiatt) Taylor, Adonijah was born in Leicester on 1 Sept, 1728. ³⁹¹ He died in Hawley on 3 June 1814. ³⁹² He lived in the part of Deerfield that was annexed to Whately in 1810. The area was then known as Indian Hill and is now the area of Glen Road, off North Street. Temple wrote that he built the first mills in Whately; a grist mill and a sawmill. The location is where the Silas Sanderson mill was later located. Adonijah married Rachel, sister of Nathaniel **SAWTELLE**, and had eleven children:

John, b. 30 Nov. 1752 and d. 26 April 1840 in Hawley. He m. (1) Elizabeth (mnu) and (2) Hannah Joy. There is a very detailed discussion of John's life and family in Hawley. It has been catalogued and filed in the Whately Historical Society collection.

Fdmund, b. 20 July 1753 and d. at an unknown date. On 19 June 2021 Edmund Taylor was mentioned as "200 Years Ago" having erected a new carding machine in Whately. *Every attention will be given to those who shall offer wool for carding by Edmund Taylor*. In 1790, 1810, 1820 and 1830 he was enumerated in Williamsburg. He m. Priscilla Faxon.

Eliphalet, b. 1755 and d. 27 March 1843 in Alstead, New Hampshire. He married but it is uncertain to whom.

Solomon, b. 22 Jan 1758 and d. 21 Dec. 1800. ³⁹³ He m. Mary Shaw in 1778. The marriage is recorded in Deerfield but said to have taken place in Whately.

Obadiah, b. 11 March 1763 and d. in 1839 in Indiana. ³⁹⁴ m. Abigail Williams. **Mary**, b. 1764 and d. in 1800

Electa, b. 1767 and d. in 1783. In 1787 she m. (1) Henry Williams of New Bethlehem, New York. There is a marriage recorded in Deerfield but said to have taken place in Whately. An undocumented tree has her marrying twice again; (20 to John Thompson and (3) to Stephen Hopkins. She is supposed to have had children only with her third husband. No supporting records were found.

Adonijah Otis, b. 5 Nov. 1769 and d.in 1843. He m. Zerviah Snow of Goshen. Clement, b. 16 Feb. 1772 and d. on the same day.

³⁸⁷ U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936 – 2007, text only

³⁸⁸ Information provided by David Swift

³⁸⁹ Hillcrest Memorial Gardens, Fort Pierce FL #61829687

³⁹⁰ Information provided by David Swift

³⁹¹ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Leicester BMD, Image 6 of 917

³⁹² Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Hawley BMD, Image 395 of 702

³⁹³ Sand Lake Union Cemetery, Sand Lake NY #

³⁹⁴ West Point Cemetery, Cedar Lake IN #

Theodore, b. 25 Dec. 1774 and died the same day.

Martin, b. 1776 and d. He m. Sarah, daughter of Peter TRAIN (4) of Whately.

JOSEPH TAYLOR

The son of Joseph and Sarah (mnu) Taylor, he was born in 1829 in Somersworth, New Hampshire. He was in Whately in 1855, married to Rachel **BROOKER** of Gill, with one daughter, Ellen. Was a "spinner' and died of tetanus 10 March 1857 in Whately. ³⁹⁵ He is buried in the Riverside Cemetery in Gill. Joseph and Rachel had three daughters:

Ellen Augusta b. 15 December 1853 in Whately and d. 9 May 1897 in Holyoke.

Sarah Elizabeth, b. 17 Sept. 1855 in Shutesbury and d. after 1930 when she was enumerated as HOH in Holyoke. In 1900 she was enumerated as "Lizzie" Taylor, living in Holyoke with her widowed brother-in-law John Morton and her widowed mother Rachel Taylor. She did not marry and worked in the thread mill in Holyoke. This was probably the Merrick Mill started in 1867. **Alma Estella**, b. 20 August, 1857 in Greenfield and d. of "chronic pneumonia," 3 Nov. 1883 in Holland, Massachusetts. ³⁹⁶ She was a posthumous child, died when she was 26 years old and did not marry.

JOSIAH HOWARD TEMPLE

The son of Deacon John and Abigail (Johnson) Temple of Framingham, he was born in 1815 and died of nephritis, 6 April 1893, in Framingham.³⁹⁷ A newspaper item in the collection of the Whately Historical Society reports that in the flood of April 1847 Rev. Temple was swept into the river and only saved after two hours. His horse drowned. Josiah married Mary, daughter of Aaron **BELDEN (17)** of Whately. She was born in 1822 and died of pneumonia, 18 March 1894, in Framingham.³⁹⁸ The death record has her maiden name as Hibbard but that was her mother's maiden name. Josiah and Mary had seven children only one of whom was born in Whately and five others who did not survive infancy. Their daughter **Mary** Temple, born in Whately in 1848, died after 1920 when she and her husband were living in Holliston, Massachusetts. She married Albert Partridge. J.H. Temple was a minister in Whately and was the first person to publish a history of the Town.

CALEB THAYER

The son of Elkanah and Hannah (Thaxter) Thayer, he was born 25 May 1823 in Williamsburg. He died of heart disease in Northampton, 26 Dec. 1902. ³⁹⁹ He married Catherine Agnes Day in 1855 in Ashfield. In 1864 he and Catherine were enumerated in Ashfield, and he was recorded as a merchant. In 1864 he bought the East Whately store and post office from Alonzo and Walter Crafts. He sold the same to Horace **HASTINGS** in 1869. In 1870 he was enumerated in Whately as having no occupation. By 1880 he was in Northampton, recorded as a dealer in leaf tobacco. Caleb and Catherine had no children.

ASA TODD

He was the pastor of the Baptist Church and resided in West Whately. His wife was Abigail Bishop and although Crafts thought some of his children were born in Whately, the sparse records found indicate Chesterfield.

³⁹⁵ *Massachusetts Death Records*, *1841 – 1915*, Image 216 of 679

³⁹⁶ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 387 of 1309

³⁹⁷ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 874 of 2114

³⁹⁸ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 881 of 2120

³⁹⁹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 874 of 2369

MARTIN TOOMEY/TUOMEY

The son of John and Mary (Griffin) Toomey, he was born in Ireland about 1830. The date of birth on the death certificate is marked unknown but he was called 80 years old at the time of death. ⁴⁰⁰ He died of cerebral hemorrhage on 13 August 1910 in Whately. His tombstone, however, is inscribed with a birth year of 1836 making him closer to 74 at time of death. ⁴⁰¹ His wife was Johanna Casey, who was born in Ireland in 1834 and died in 1921. ⁴⁰² The name on the stone is Tuomey. There is also an Irish Catholic Parish Registry entry for a daughter giving his name as Martinus Thomey. The place named was Ardfeld, Kerry. ⁴⁰³ His year of immigration was given as 1870 in 1900 and 1880 or 1870 in 1910 but no 1880 census record was found. Martin and Johanna were not included in Crafts, but they lived in Whately. They had ten children, only the youngest born in Massachusetts.

Patrick, b. in 1858 and has his own entry.

Bridget, b. in 1861. In 1910 she was a servant in the home of Edward Arms of Deerfield. **Margaret**, b. July 1861 and d. 23 March 1937 in Fitchburg. She is buried in Northampton. ⁴⁰⁴ She m. Patrick Crotty of Williamsburg. In 1900 they were in Conway with his mother and in 1920 in Conway with her mother.

Ellen, b. 1862 in Ireland and supposed to have d. 1934 in Deerfield. She m. John McNerney of Deerfield.

Dennis, b. 1869 (age 18 at death) and d. in Whately of heart disease, 22 Feb. 1887. ⁴⁰⁵ **Johanna**, b. 1871 and d. in Whately of "tubercular meningitis", age 15. ⁴⁰⁶

John P. b. in 1872 and d. in 1925. ⁴⁰⁷ He m. Julia, daughter of George **SMITH (67)** of Whately. **Catherine**, b. 12 June 1874 in Ireland and d. 20 March 1895 in Deerfield. Cause of death was "inhaling gas" and the record was in the name of Katie Toomey. ⁴⁰⁸ She worked in the wallet shop.

Martin, b. June 1877 in Ireland and d. 27 Oct. 1902 in Whately. ⁴⁰⁹ he was 23 years old "struck by an engine."

Edward, b. supposedly in Whately but no birth record was found. He was with his parents in Whately in 1900, aged 15, but no further records were found.

PATRICK TOOMEY

The son of Martin and Joanna (Casey) Toomey, he was born in Ireland in 1858 and died in Northampton 14 Jan. 1907. The doctor wrote "I viewed this body after death resulting from injury received Dec. 8, 1906." The death was at the "Dickinson Hospital." ⁴¹⁰ Patrick's first wife was Ellen McCarthy who was born in Ireland about 1859 (age 29 at death) and died 2 Jan. 1888 in Whately. ⁴¹¹ Patrick married (2) Hannah Prince of Florence 2 Nov. 1892 ⁴¹² She died on 4 Feb.

⁴⁰⁰ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 11 of 15

⁴⁰¹ Saint Mary Cemetery, Northampton MA #88292463

⁴⁰² Saint Mary Cemetery, Northampton MA #88292481

⁴⁰³ Irish Catholic Parish Registers, 1655 – 1915, Image 40 of 158.

⁴⁰⁴ Saint Mary Cemetery, Northampton MA #100022513

⁴⁰⁵ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 372 of 1411

⁴⁰⁶ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 358 of 1321

⁴⁰⁷ Saint Mary Cemetery, Northampton MA # 91703999

⁴⁰⁸ *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 580 of 2157

⁴⁰⁹ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 673 of 2369

⁴¹⁰ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 20 of 442

⁴¹¹ Saint Mary Cemetery, Northampton MA # 88292519 Inscribed as Tuomey

⁴¹² Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 261 of 464

1900 and as Johanna Prince Tuomey she is buried in Saint Mary Cemetery. ⁴¹³ Patrick married (3), in 1903, Anna (Dalton) Rushford. ⁴¹⁴

Children of Patrick and Ellen:

Hannah, b. 16 June 1881 ⁴¹⁵ and d. 10 Sept. 1958. ⁴¹⁶. She m. James Sullivan. They were in Whately in 1900, in Deerfield in 1910 and after that in Chicopee. They had one daughter born in Whately and others after they left town.

Bridget, b. 5 Feb. 1883. ⁴¹⁷ She m. William Gass and d. in Sunderland, 16 April 1973. ⁴¹⁸ She was not included in Crafts.

Patrick, b. 22 April 1884 and d. 9 Sept. 1948. ⁴¹⁹ He m. Catherine Slocumbe of Deerfield.

Children of Patrick and Hannah:

Martin Edward, b. 9 Feb. 1894 in Whately and d. before 25 Oct. 1899 when a brother of the same name was born. ⁴²⁰

John, b. 27 April 1895 and d. after 1940 when he was living in Springfield. He. m. Rose Laurin of French Canada.

Catherine, b. 1 Nov. 1896 in Whately and d. in 1918. ⁴²¹

Clara Ruth, b. 15 June 1898 in Whately and is supposed to have died before 1938. She m. Thomas Byrne of Boston. Both Catherine and Clara were on the Whately poor rolls in 1907, 1908 and 1909. Their biological mother died when they were toddlers and their father seven years later. By 1907 they had only their stepmother who was unable or unwilling to care for them. **Martin**, b. 25 Oct. 1899 and d. in June 1982 in Albany, New York. ⁴²² In 1940 he was lodging in Albany and working as a stevedore at the Port of Albany. He does not appear to have married.

RICHARD TOWER

The son of John and Esther (Cobb) Tower, Richard was born in Cohasset in 1733 and although he died in Goshen, in 1813, probably at the home of his daughter, Susannah Brown, he was a resident of Hatfield. He married Hannah, daughter of Cornelius Tower in 1762. He was a soldier in both the French and Indian War and the War of Revolution. He made his will in 1812, naming his wife and five daughters. To his wife he left *indoor moveables, wearing apparel and household furniture*, To each of his daughters he left 84 cents! The rest of his sizeable estate went to his grandson, Richard Tower **MORTON** of Whately. Richard and Hannah had six children:

Eunice, b. 3 June 1764 and d. possibly in 1850 in Painesville, Ohio. She m. Solomon **MORTON**. **Rebecca**, b. 9 Aug. 1767 and d. at an unknown date, probably in Deerfield. She m. Philip **SMITH (19)** of Whately.

Susanna, b. 17 June 1780 and d. in 1829 in Lyons, New York. She m. Abner Brown of Goshen. Micah, b. 28 June 1772 and d. at an unknown date. Hannah, b. 19 June 1774 and d. 22 March 1850.⁴²³

⁴¹³ Saint Mary Cemetery, Northampton MA #88292536

⁴¹⁴ Massachusetts Marriage Records, 1840 – 1915, Image 591 of 1939

⁴¹⁵ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 307 of 464

⁴¹⁶ Saint Patricks Cemetery, Chicopee MA #125421022

⁴¹⁷ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 309 of 464

⁴¹⁸ Massachusetts Death Index, 1970 – 2003. Text only file.

⁴¹⁹ U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936 - 2007

⁴²⁰ Town of Whately Annual Report, 1899

⁴²¹ Saint Mary Cemetery, Northampton MA #119959418

⁴²² U.S. Social Security Death Index, 1935 - 2014

⁴²³ Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 200 of 587

Silence, b. 13 April 1777 and d. at an unknown date but before 1832 when Gideon remarried. . She m. Gideon Reed of Shutesbury.

Hannah Tower, an unmarried seamstress, was the sister of Eunice Tower, wife of Solomon Morton but no connection between Solomon Morton and Justin Morton has been established. Nevertheless, for \$50.00, Justin sold half his house to Hannah, *also the right of passing and repassing through the western part of said house to the cellar and to the chamber. Also, the southern part of the cellar underneath. Also, the right of passing and repassing from the stairway in the northern part of the cellar to the southern part afore mentioned. Also, an undivided half of an oven in the western part of said house excepting so much of the eastern part of said house as is contained in the bedroom north of the chimney now standing in said house.*

When in 1846 the house was sold to James Crump, Hannah was left in possession of her half of the house and when it was sold to Samuel Brooks White in 1846, it was on the condition *that the said James supports the said Hannah during her natural life in health and in sickness with meat, drink, washing and lodging and wearing apparel and providing all things necessary to her comfort and enjoyment of life agreeable to her rank in Society.* Hannah died of "lung fever", in Whately, in 1850. She was also included in the 1850 mortality schedule where her death was attributed to consumption.